

LUND UNIVERSITY

Trust and control on peer-to-peer platforms

A sociomaterial analysis of guest-host relationships in digital environments

Pumputis, Aurimas

2024

Document Version: Publisher's PDF, also known as Version of record

Link to publication

Citation for published version (APA):

Pumputis, A. (2024). Trust and control on peer-to-peer platforms: A sociomaterial analysis of guest-host relationships in digital environments. [Doctoral Thesis (compilation), Department of Service Studies]. Lund University (Media-Tryck).

Total number of authors:

General rights

Unless other specific re-use rights are stated the following general rights apply:

Copyright and moral rights for the publications made accessible in the public portal are retained by the authors and/or other copyright owners and it is a condition of accessing publications that users recognise and abide by the legal requirements associated with these rights. • Users may download and print one copy of any publication from the public portal for the purpose of private study

- or research.
- You may not further distribute the material or use it for any profit-making activity or commercial gain
 You may freely distribute the URL identifying the publication in the public portal

Read more about Creative commons licenses: https://creativecommons.org/licenses/

Take down policy

If you believe that this document breaches copyright please contact us providing details, and we will remove access to the work immediately and investigate your claim.

LUND UNIVERSITY

PO Box 117 221 00 Lund +46 46-222 00 00

A sociomaterial analysis of guest-host relationships in digital environments

AURIMAS PUMPUTIS DEPARTMENT OF SERVICE STUDIES | LUND UNIVERSITY



A sociomaterial analysis of guest-host relationships in digital environments

Aurimas Pumputis



DOCTORAL DISSERTATION

Doctoral dissertation for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (PhD) at the Faculty of Social Sciences at Lund University to be publicly defended on 8th of November at 13.15 in U203, Department of Service Studies, Campus Helsingborg

> *Faculty opponent* Associate professor Szilvia Gyimothy Mørup-Petersen

Copenhagen Business School, Department of Marketing

Organization: LUND UNIVERSITY

Document name: Doctoral Dissertation

Author(s): Aurimas Pumputis

Title and subtitle: Trust and control on peer-to-peer platforms: A sociomaterial analysis of guest-host relationships in digital environments

Abstract

This thesis investigates how trust is built in the relationships between guests and hosts in digital environments of peer-to-peer (P2P) platforms. The growth of P2P platforms and their use of information and communication technologies have sparked scholarly and public discussions about trust in the digital age. Trust is a social phenomenon essential for cooperation and orderly social relationships. By applying a sociomaterial perspective, this thesis explores how trust is built with technological means and the implications it has for social relationships in a tourism setting.

Trust building is investigated by drawing on insights from tourism studies, information systems studies, and organizational studies. This multi-disciplinary perspective is applied in studying the case of the Airbnb platform's guests and hosts. By analysing guest-host relationships and their interactions with the platform's technologies, the thesis shows how trust between guests and hosts is transformed by algorithmic means of organizational control.

The relationship between trust and control is analysed in four research papers that deal with trust building from different perspectives. Together, the papers provide a multilayered explanation of the relationship between trust and control. The analysis begins with Paper 1, which investigates the discursive framing of trustworthiness in the platform's policies. Paper 2 and 3 employ digital ethnographic observations and interviews with Airbnb guests and hosts to understand what happens when they interact with each other and the platform. Finally, the conceptual review of scholarly work in Paper 4 identifies how trust building relates to surveillance.

The thesis contributes to the debate on digital technologies in tourism, relating trust to control in tourism literature. It shows that trust is closely related to algorithmic management of online marketplaces. This allows platform organizations to shape relationships between guests and hosts as well as influence the use of their assets. The thesis proposes viewing P2P platforms as actively shaping the outcomes of guest and host interactions, rather than just mediating them. Practically, this thesis offers insights into the implications of using information and communication technologies to manage consumer-provider relationships.

Key words: trust, algorithmic management, surveillance, accountability, platforms, tourism, guest-host relationships

Classification system and/or index terms (if any)

Supplementary bibliographical information

Number of pages: 101

Language: English

ISSN	and	key	title:	
------	-----	-----	--------	--

ISBN:

978-91-8104-225-2 (print)

978-91-8104-226-9 (electronic)

Recipient's notes

Price

Security classification

I, the undersigned, being the copyright owner of the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation, hereby grant to all reference sources permission to publish and disseminate the abstract of the above-mentioned dissertation.

Signature

Date of issue: 2024-11-08

Sponsoring organization:

A sociomaterial analysis of guest-host relationships in digital environments

Aurimas Pumputis



Coverphoto by Aurimas Pumputis Created using DALL-E 3 OpenAI image generation system.

Copyright pp 1-101 Aurimas Pumputis Paper 1 © Routledge Paper 2 © Taylor and Francis Paper 3 © by the Author (manuscript unpublihsed) Paper 4 © Elsevier

Faculty of Social Sciences Department of Service Studies

ISBN 978-91-8104-225-2 (print) ISSN 978-91-8104-226-9 (electronic)

Printed in Sweden by Media-Tryck, Lund University Lund 2024



Media-Tryck is a Nordic Swan Ecolabel certified provider of printed material. Read more about our environmental work at www.mediatryck.lu.se

MADE IN SWEDEN 📲

"We plan, God laughs."

Table of Contents

	Absti	12		
	List of Papers		13	
	Author's contribution to the papers			
1.	Introduction			
	1.1.	Trust in the digital peer-to-peer environment	17	
	1.2.	Aims and contributions	19	
	1.3.	Structure of the thesis	21	
2.	Trust and control on P2P platforms			
	2.1.	Trust as a social phenomenon	24	
	2.2.	Interpersonal trust and reputation on P2P platforms	28	
	2.3.	Generalized trust on P2P platforms		
	2.4.	Trust and control: surveillance and accountability		
	2.5.	Trust and surveillance	34	
	2.6.	. Trust and Accountability		
	2.7.	Accountability in studies of algorithms		
3.	Multi-layered theoretical approach			
	3.1.	Platforms as a new form of organizing	44	
	3.2.	Sociomaterial assemblage		
	3.3.	Performativity of discourse and technologies	48	
	3.4.	The toolkit: zooming in and out of guest-host interactions	51	
		3.4.1. Zooming in: affordances and scripts		
		3.4.2. Scripting a digital environment		
		3.4.3. Zooming out: structural mechanisms and discourses		
4.	Research methodology			
	4.1.	Relational ontology		
	4.2.	Case study design		
	4.3.	Discourse analysis in the study of sociomateriality		
	4.4.	Digital ethnographic methods	62	

		4.4.1. Media go-along interviews and platform's walkthrough	
		4.4.2. Use of Documents	
		4.4.3. Data analysis using a grounded theory approach	.66
	4.5.	Conceptual literature review	.67
5.	Insig	ghts from research papers	.69
	5.1.	Paper 1	.69
	5.2.	Paper 2	.70
	5.3.	Paper 3	.72
	5.4.	Paper 4	.73
6.	Con	cluding discussion	.75
	6.1. envir	Understanding the dynamics of trust and control in digital ronments	.75
	6.2.	Implications for tourism and platforms	.79
	6.3.	Theoretical implications	.80
	6.4.	Limitations and further research	.81
Refer	ences	s	.83
Appe	ndice	25	.99
		endix 1. Details of interview participants in Paper 2 and 3. Provided in rate tables.	
	App	endix 2. Documents used for analysis in Paper 3 and 41	.00

Acknowledgements

Throughout the PhD years, a whole lot of great people have helped me develop the ideas in this thesis. I am indeed grateful to all of you, you know who you are! Colleagues, friends, and family.

My thanks first go to the great supervisors I have had along the way. Thank you, Johan Hultman, for joining when it was needed, for giving me the freedom to do what I want, but with a good advice and sharp comments. Thank you, Mia Larson, for helping me keep a structure on top of that freedom, for your ability to notice the details that matter. Finally, thank you, Stefan Gösling, for teaching me the craft of writing. The ideas in this thesis took shape through some years of wondering around, stumbling, changing directions. You were a great team to support that.

Plenty of other people in and around the Department of Service Studies helped this thesis take shape. Thank you, Christian Fuentes, first of all, for hiring me, and for discussing theory, when my supervisors were not available. Thank you, Malin Zillinger, Cecilia Fredriksson, Jan-Henrik Nilsson, Johan Alvehus, and Cecilia Cassinger, for reading and discussing my texts during the seminars. Huge thanks to all the Tourism, Place and Mobility research group members, who took the time to read and discuss smaller manuscripts along the way, and a chance to discuss your works. Thank you, Erika Andersson Cederholm, Malin Zillinger, Josefine Östrup Backe, Christer Eldh, Micol Mieli, Jan-Henrik Nilsson. And of course, huge thanks to the senior colleagues that helped develop these ideas in casual conversations, especially Hervé Corvellec, Torleif Bramryd, Maria Fuentes, Carina Sjöholm, Ola Thufvesson, Katja Lindqvist.

While writing these ideas down, I've had a chance to test some of them out while teaching and develop my pedagogical skills on the way. For that, I must thank Eerika Saaristo. Thank you entrusting me with the digitalization course and helping develop my teaching skills. Also, thank you, Elin Bommenel, for pedagogical advice and discussions. Anette Svingstedt and Malin Zillinger, for letting me teach in your courses for all these years. A huge thank you to the best teaching team I have worked with – Micol Mieli, Stuart Reid, Rui Liu, and Malin Anderson. Teaching is fun, when done with a good team!

Huge thanks to all the colleagues at the Department of Service Studies that helped smoothen all the bumps in the way. First, to Veronica Åberg for being so great with advice and sorting out the practical details. Thank you, Anette, and Mattias Wengelin for being heads of the department that always look out for the PhD students. And thank you, Carina Carlsson, Matilda Yourstone, Ulrika Paradis, Annika Persson, Britta Persson, Linda Lavin for all the help with the everyday details. The ideas in this thesis survived due to friendships that appeared along the way. These friendships first appeared in our group of PhD students. I have greatly enjoyed these few years of working, writing and gossiping together with you Micol, Réka, Marthe, Annabell, Ida, Stuart, Devrim, Rui, Carin, Marcus, and Sara. Also, thank you for companionship along the way to Joel Nilsson, Aditi Bisen, Samantha Hyler, Burak Sayin, Pernilla Danielsson, Anna Spitzkat. And good luck to you Emmelina Eriksson, and Frida Eggert in developing your ideas!

Some of the greatest friendships that kept me going while in Sweden are among you, my PhD colleagues. But I am also happy to have found friends such as you Anne Stein, Claudia Di Matteo, Alicia Fjällhed, Ekatherina Zhukova. Finally, thank you all the colleagues from SDR and Department of Strategic Communication.

Thank you to all of those that supported me in Sweden, Lithuania, and Denmark. First of all, to my partner Jurga, for your support through the long years. I know it was not always easy. Thank you, Devrim, Bilge, Alev, Ozan, Joakim, Bea and the rest of the Malmö's crew. You've all kept me grounded in knowing that there is more to this whole international mobility than work. And of course, thank you to my parents and brother, who continue to support me over distance, wherever I roam.

That's it, this one is done! Off to next adventures.

Aurimas Pumputis Malmö, September 2024

Abstract

This thesis investigates how trust is built in the relationships between guests and hosts in digital environments of peer-to-peer (P2P) platforms. The growth of P2P platforms and their use of information and communication technologies have sparked scholarly and public discussions about trust in the digital age. Trust is a social phenomenon essential for cooperation and orderly social relationships. By applying a sociomaterial perspective, this thesis explores how trust is built with technological means and the implications it has for social relationships in a tourism setting.

Trust building is investigated by drawing on insights from tourism studies, information systems studies, and organizational studies. This multi-disciplinary perspective is applied in studying the case of the Airbnb platform's guests and hosts. By analysing guest-host relationships and their interactions with the platform's technologies, the thesis shows how trust between guests and hosts is transformed by algorithmic means of organizational control.

The relationship between trust and control is analysed in four research papers that deal with trust building from different perspectives. Together, the papers provide a multilayered explanation of the relationship between trust and control. The analysis begins with Paper 1, which investigates the discursive framing of trustworthiness in the platform's policies. Paper 2 and 3 employ digital ethnographic observations and interviews with Airbnb guests and hosts to understand what happens when they interact with each other and the platform. Finally, the conceptual review of scholarly work in Paper 4 identifies how trust building relates to surveillance.

The thesis contributes to the debate on digital technologies in tourism, relating trust to control in tourism literature. It shows that trust is closely related to algorithmic management of online marketplaces. This allows platform organizations to shape relationships between guests and hosts as well as influence the use of their assets. The thesis proposes viewing P2P platforms as actively shaping the outcomes of guest and host interactions, rather than just mediating them. Practically, this thesis offers insights into the implications of using information and communication technologies to manage consumer-provider relationships.

List of Papers

Paper I

Pumputis, A., Mieli, M., (Accepted). From trust to trustworthiness: formalizing consumer behaviour with discourse on Airbnb platform, In Tabari, S., Chen, W., Colmekcioglu, N (Eds.), *Consumer behaviour in Hospitality and Tourism: Contemporary Perspectives and Challenges*. Routledge.

Paper II

Pumputis, A. (2023). Complexities of trust building through sociomaterial arrangements of peer-to-peer platforms. *Current Issues in Tourism*, 1–14. Published online: 22 May 2023. https://doi.org/10.1080/13683500.2023.2214848

Paper III

Pumputis. A. (unpublished). Scripting accountability on peer-to-peer platforms: Mutual evaluations in algorithmic management of Airbnb guests and hosts.

Paper IV

Gössling, S., Larson, M., & Pumputis, A. (2021). Mutual surveillance on Airbnb. *Annals of Tourism Research*, 91 (November 2021), 103314. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annals.2021.103314

Author's contribution to the papers

Paper 1 and 4 are coauthored. Contributions of each author are clarified below. Paper 2 and 3 are single authored.

Paper I: From trust to trustworthiness: formalizing consumer behaviour with discourse on Airbnb platform

Aurimas Pumputis: Research Design (equal); Conceptualization (lead); Literature Review (lead); Methodology (equal); Data Collection (lead); Analysis (equal); Writing - Original Draft (lead); Writing - Review & Editing (equal).

Micol Mieli: Research Design (equal); Conceptualization (supporting); Methodology (equal); Data Collection; Analysis (equal); Writing - Original Draft (supporting); Writing - Review & Editing (equal).

Paper IV: Mutual Surveillance on Airbnb

As the paper states, all authors have had equal contributions throughout conceptualizing, designing and writing the paper. This is because the paper was in the writing stage for a long period and all authors invested a great deal of time in the process. It is hard to distinguish the exact contributions of each author, as we have all cooperated throughout the process. An attempt to do so is below.

Stefan Gössling: Research Design (lead); Conceptualization (supporting); Analysis (supporting); Writing - Original Draft (supporting); Writing - Review & Editing (lead).

Mia Larson: Research Design (supporting); Conceptualization (supporting); Methodology (lead); Writing - Original Draft (supporting); Writing - Review & Editing (lead).

Aurimas Pumputis: Research Design (supporting); Conceptualization (lead); Literature Review (lead); Analysis (lead); Writing - Original Draft (lead); Writing - Review & Editing (supporting).

1. Introduction

In this thesis, I am interested in understanding how trust is built in the relationships of guests and hosts that meet on peer-to-peer (P2P) platforms. P2P platforms, which have appeared as part of the sharing economy, continue to be widely used by tourists for gaining access to assets, opinions and services, including touristic accommodation (Gössling & Hall, 2019). Especially in the rentals of touristic accommodation, tourists as guests are matches with hosts, who are essentially people or organizations that they know little about. Transactions with them become risky for tourists due to the need to book services far from home, in places where the consumer lacks tacit knowledge about operating in that context (Williams & Baláž, 2015).

This makes it difficult for tourists to anticipate and predict what will happen when they arrive at their destinations and meet their hosts. In the guest-host relationships, trust is a response to such lack of knowledge about the future (Williams & Baláž, 2021). Lewis and Weigert (1985, p. 976) note that "trust begins where prediction ends". Trust allows acting with confidence that the outcomes of one's actions will be positive, whether in interpersonal exchanges or in a society (Misztal, 1997). *Trusting* means having a positive attitude towards the world that helps reduce the complexity of making decisions, in much the same way as being able to predict the outcome of one's actions would (Luhmann, 1979).

The starting point of this thesis is therefore the capacity of trust to reduce the complexity of the future and the risks involved in travel. Building on these qualities of trust, sociologists describe trust as something essential for stable relationships, fundamental for any exchange or social interaction to happen (Misztal, 1997). Naturally, it is also fundamental for any economic relationship on P2P platforms.

Trust can be reinforced by structural means – creating structural assurance and ensuring situational normality (McKnight & Chervany, 2001). Structural assurance refers to enacting regulatory frameworks and safeguards for ensuring that commercial agents fulfil their obligations. Here, situational normality refers to a general expectation that this environment will operate as normal and that no major negative events will negatively impact the trip or stay (Williams & Baláž, 2021). In a regular tourism setting, such regulatory frameworks can be enacted by applying standards and rules, referring to expert-approved guidebooks and rating schemes. However, how can such assurances be made in a P2P context, where all consumers and providers are strangers on the internet?

P2P platforms, especially in the touristic accommodation sector, lack strict regulatory frameworks that support trust. Dredge (2017) shows that platforms in the so-called sharing economy are unwilling to adapt to universal governmental rules due to their global business models and operations across jurisdictions. As a result, no single regulatory framework can be applied to their operations. Furthermore, platform organizations lack interest in adopting strict regulation, as it stifles their global growth and development (Dredge, 2017). Avoiding regulation allows them to reduce operating costs and enable innovation; however, it also creates a need to build trust between consumers and providers within the platform (Dredge & Gyimóthy, 2015; Guttentag, 2015). This means that instead of adapting to external standards and rating schemes, platforms develop their own ways to evaluate users and establish trust.

Cooperation in an online marketplace can also be maintained by substituting trust with control. As known from organizational studies, together trust and control enable individuals and groups to function effectively and are the basic points of building confidence between parties (Costa & Bijlsma-Frankema, 2007; Das & Teng, 1998). In this context, control is usually defined as a process of regulating the behaviours of an organization's members in order to achieve specific goals (Das & Teng, 1998). Stark and Pais (2020) observe that platforms are a unique model of organizing, where control extends into relationships outside the organization itself. A platform's users, whether they provide or consume services, are considered and managed as 'members' of an organization. This means that mutual reviewing and other activities that are usually understood as building trust (Ert & Fleischer, 2019) are calculated and algorithmically translated into rankings, which are used to control the online P2P marketplace.

Is control a substitute for trust on P2P platforms? Control in this context is closely related to the use of algorithmic management – collecting, processing and visualizing data on individuals and holding them accountable for their actions according to that data (Stark & Pais, 2020). This brings organizational mechanisms of control into otherwise consumer-focused digital marketplaces (Stark & Broeck, 2024). Trust implies an opposite process, where a platform's users can decide how to interact on the basis of established trustworthiness. Trust is personal to each user, whereas algorithmic control is enacted systematically. The evaluative frameworks on platforms blur the boundary between trust and control. This thesis starts by investigating this blurred boundary by studying how trust is built in the digital environment of the Airbnb platform.

1.1. Trust in the digital peer-to-peer environment

Trust building on P2P platforms is based on their material infrastructure. Guests and hosts engage in writing mutual reviews and assigning ratings as a record of their interactions, read through a digital interface on their devices. All of this is enabled by technological infrastructures. Earlier studies have shown that such infrastructures are used to monitor and regulate online environments by representing, collating, sorting, filtering, and matching people (Kitchin & Dodge, 2011).

Material infrastructures are therefore not neutral; they have social implications that are 'written' into the code that defines how they operate (Kitchin, 2017). As noted by Montfort et al. (2012, p. 3), code is not just a mathematical sequence of commands – "it has significant social, political, and aesthetic dimensions". These dimensions are shaped by all kinds of decisions, politics, ideologies, and materialities of hardware that mediate the effects of code. Therefore, the way platforms are coded and designed has effects on the world, which carry social and political meanings for their users. On P2P platforms, these effects are related to ideological discourses about the sharing economy as a new form of more sustainable and just consumption, based on business models that tend to avoid external regulation (Schor, 2015). Yet as P2P marketplaces become algorithmically controlled, this ideological discourse becomes merely a form of rhetoric used to justify their algorithmic management (Schor & Vallas, 2021).

Trust is one of the most discussed topics on P2P platforms. As part of the sharing economy discourse (discussed in Paper 1 of this thesis), trust is regarded as the key elements around which social ties are built (Schor & Vallas, 2021). Platforms employ technologies to build trust as an assurance that consumers and providers can forge meaningful and lasting relationships. Such discourse is largely built on examples from early accommodation sharing schemes that lacked commercial interest (e.g., Couchsurfing). These platforms also lacked formal disciplinary measures, and instead allowed users to engage with each other on the basis of an online reputation that allowed building trust (Celata et al., 2017). However, with the commercial success of platforms such as Airbnb, using online reputation systems as technological mediators of trust was noted to resemble surveillance, modulated through the platform as a social network (Germann Molz, 2014). This meant it became important to manage how the platform's users present themselves in front of other users, allowing the platform organization to avoid directly interfering in their encounters.

Research suggests that reputation systems do enhance trust and reduce uncertainty (Corten, 2019), however, the biases inherent in use of trust metrics limit this effect (Zervas et al., 2021). For example, Bridges and Vásquez (2018) demonstrate that, when writing online evaluations, platform users employ subtle and nuanced language to report less-than-positive experiences, making their qualitative accounts

obscure. The quantitative metrics that are accumulated to form an individuals' reputation also appear inflated, particularly on Airbnb. Zervas et al. (2021) find that over 95% of Airbnb listings are rated at 4.5 or higher on its 5-point scale, which is higher than any other accommodation platform. Similar observations suggest that, for platform users, maintaining a positive track record becomes a goal in itself (Baute-Díaz et al., 2019). The effect these implications have on building trust between guests and hosts is explored in Paper 2 of this thesis.

The presence of mutual surveillance (discussed in detail in Paper 4) shows that trust management technologies are also used for control of P2P marketplaces. P2P platforms are designed to track and measure the performance of both hosts and guests. For example, Newlands (2020) has demonstrated that elements of algorithmic management are embedded in the platform's design to track and measure the work of service providers. The research papers that comprise this thesis show that the same kind of algorithm-driven surveillance is applied widely in touristic accommodation rentals.

This thesis focuses on Airbnb, a major P2P touristic accommodation rental platform, as a case study of building trust in a digital environment. The P2P accommodation market is made up of various global platforms that match consumers and service providers (e.g., Airbnb, Booking.com, VRBO, Hotels.com, etc.), and Airbnb is just one of many. However, Airbnb is also a platform that claims to be 'designed for trust' (Aufmann, 2016), i.e., includes structural features that facilitate trust building. In the thesis, maintaining a focus on one platform allowed me to explore the case from different angles, highlighting both the structural features of its digital environment and appropriations of that design in its users' everyday practice. Airbnb is also an important actor in the tourism industry, with a continuously growing global supply of vacation homes hosted both professionally and on a P2P basis (Adamiak, 2022). Finally, the selected case has attracted considerable scholarly attention with its mutual reviewing system as a basis for trust building, providing a rich corpus of research and insights into trust formation between tourists and hosts that could be built on.

Different perspectives on trust building in digital contexts exist, and it is not the aim of this study to suggest that any one of them is more correct than the other. Therefore, in the analysis of the chosen case, I apply a multilayered theoretical perspective based on the theoretical perspectives in the field of sociomateriality (cf., Leonardi, 2013; Orlikowski & Scott, 2008). Sociomateriality represents a diverse field of knowledge about the entanglement of people and the materiality of the world (Schultze et al., 2020). In this thesis, I apply the knowledge from this field by shifting analytical perspective between the structural features of the digital environment and the performative acts of guests and hosts that operate in it. Such metaphorical zooming in and out of different aspects that contribute to trust building allow a tracking of the connections between them (Nicolini, 2009). Trust building is then understood as a process that unfolds in an assemblage of involved actors, technologies, and their relationships.

1.2. Aims and contributions

The main thesis presented in this doctoral thesis is that on P2P platforms trust, as the basis for interpersonal relationships, is built in an environment structured for control. Trust is desirable in guest-host interactions for various reasons outlined in the previous section. However, the need to control social relationships stems from lack of trust, rather than the opposite (Lewis & Weigert, 1985). Therefore, the aim of this dissertation is to explore how guest-host relationships are managed by P2P platforms, including how trust is built in a digital environment designed for control.

The discussions developed in four research papers based on this aim contribute to the literature in tourism studies by offering a better understanding of how platforms shape trust in tourism. Furthermore, the studies conducted in this thesis present a sociomaterial theoretical perspective for analysis of the digital environment. With increased use of information and communication technologies (ICTs), artificial intelligence, and algorithmic management on P2P platforms, this knowledge is important for understanding how social relationships in this environment are being and continue to be shaped. While the overall aim is explorative and rather general, it is broken down into four research questions that guide each of the papers presented in the findings of the thesis.

Paper 1 is written as a co-authored book chapter entitled *From trust to trustworthiness: formalizing consumer behaviour with discourse on Airbnb platform.* This study analyses the concept of trust by focusing on the notion of trustworthiness in a platform's discourse. It aims to understand how the platform establishes standards for consumers' behaviour and addresses the following research question:

RQ1: How are a P2P platform's policies and guidelines used to develop a narrative of trustworthiness?

This study approaches the matter through a discourse analysis of Airbnb's community guidelines, terms of service, and community policies. Terms, policies, and guidelines are understood as discursive devices that provide a basis for the technological infrastructure of the platform, which requires that guests and hosts perform according to the standards necessary for that infrastructure to carry out its purpose. In this paper, we argue that these documents are developed as a 'discursive performance' (Gillespie, 2019) that formalizes consumption, i.e., creates a formal basis for consumption practices. The findings show that the narrative developed by these documents signifies an intricate relationship between language and material

aspects of consumption on platforms. It demonstrates that trustworthiness is a notion that is established discursively along with rules and regulations.

Paper 2, entitled *Complexities of trust building through sociomaterial arrangements* of peer-to-peer platforms, extends the discussion on trust by presenting a virtual ethnographic study of how tourists on Airbnb perform trust building. This is approached with the following research question:

RQ 2: How is trust being built in a sociomaterial assemblage of P2P platforms?

Empirically, the study is based on a digital ethnographic study of Airbnb guests, following the approach outlined by Hine (2015). This means that trust building is considered a continuous process that happens in both online and offline interactions simultaneously, rather than considering them separately. The paper explores trust building as a sociomaterial process that happens in an assemblage of a platform's infrastructure, ratings, reviews, and users' practices for mutual evaluations. The paper questions overreliance on technology, evaluations, and rankings for building trust, as it produces a quantifiable 'measurement of trustworthiness' instead of interpersonal trust. By doing so, it also highlights the importance of distrust in the guest-host relationship.

Paper 3, entitled *Scripting accountability on peer-to-peer platforms: Mutual evaluations in algorithmic management of Airbnb guests and hosts*, continues the exploration of trust building by focusing on metrics for managing accountability. This study explores how management of accountability in a platform's environment and its business model are intricately related to trust building, because they use the same structure of mutual surveillance. The study is guided by the following research question:

RQ3. How is accountability scripted in the use of ratings and reviews on P2P platforms?

The study takes an exploratory approach, starting from a rather broad research question that focuses on the notion of scripting developed in the Actor-Network-Theory tradition (Akrich, 1992; Jelsma, 2003). The study is aimed at understanding how a platform's operating model is inscribed into its affordances for measuring and managing accountability for hosts' performance. Like Paper 2, it approaches the question using a digital ethnographic methodology, however, incorporating a platform's walkthrough (see Light et al., 2018) as a way to understand the platform's operating model and related scripts. The study shows that mutual reviews used to create familiarity between users are produced to show compliance with performance standards, thus implicating their informative value for users.

Paper 4, entitled *Mutual Surveillance on Airbnb*, explores the structures of surveillance that enable online evaluations on the Airbnb platform. In doing this, the study focuses on online evaluations as both the basis of trust building and a

method for mutual surveillance. The study is guided by the following research question:

RQ 4: What are the mechanisms that enable mutual surveillance on P2P platforms?

Online evaluations have been an important and well-discussed topic in relation to P2P platforms. Therefore, this paper approaches the research question by conducting a conceptual literature review of existing research on online evaluations of Airbnb. A conceptual model for theorizing surveillance is developed by looking for previously unexplored connections between constructs that already exist in research on platforms and relating them to the concept of surveillance (Jaakkola, 2020). The conceptual model is developed for understanding the structural mechanisms that enable mutual surveillance. It shows that mutual surveillance practised by a platform's users is the basis on which trust and control rest.

1.3. Structure of the thesis

In the introductory part, I have presented trust building on P2P platforms as the focus of this thesis. The rest of the thesis is written as a compilation that brings together four different research papers. Therefore, the upcoming chapters will concern each of the four papers that comprise the empirical part of the thesis.

Chapter 2 provides a literature review focused on the concepts explored in the research papers. Here, I explain my understanding of the relationship between trust, as the phenomenon that appears in guest-host relationships, and control of the digital marketplace, studied through the concepts of accountability and mutual surveillance. Chapter 3 presents the theoretical framework for the analysis. It starts by explaining the meaning of platforms as a sociomaterial assemblage. Since the thesis relies on a multi-level explanation of the observed phenomena, this chapter explains the theoretical lenses used at different levels of analysis. The section provides explains the selection of analytical concepts from different traditions that are common in the research field of sociomateriality. Chapter 4 presents the methodology designed to investigate trust building on platforms using this multi-level framework, and how methods used on different levels complement each other.

These three chapters provide context for the findings of the research papers, which are themselves summarized in Chapter 5. The final Chapter 6 uses insights from the research papers' findings for a concluding discussion on trust building and control in digital environments. This leads to a discussion on the implications it has for tourism, P2P platforms and society.

2. Trust and control on P2P platforms

In a broad sense, trust can be understood as a person's confidence in their expectations for the future (Luhmann, 1979). It is necessary for operating in a social world, because without trust individuals could only have a vague idea about the outcomes of the decisions they need to make. Trust reduces the complexity of taking decisions by limiting the possible outcomes that need to be considered, and it allows individuals to take action with confidence (Lewis & Weigert, 1985). In the digital environments of P2P platforms, trust allows exchanges between strangers to happen with confidence that they will benefit both the guest and the host.

Trust is especially important in research on P2P platforms, given that their primary purpose is to match service providers and consumers (Perren & Kozinets, 2018). It allows transactions to happen with relatively little interference from the platform organization and at a low cost. In this context, trust can serve as a substitute for control, when control is not possible to maintain. Consequently, the designs of most early accommodation sharing platforms lacked direct control mechanisms and relied mostly on self-regulation and trust between their users (Celata et al., 2017). However, with the platforms' growth, trust becomes harder to maintain, and platforms shift to managing relationships using more direct algorithmic control (Newlands, 2020; O' Regan & Choe, 2017; Stark & Pais, 2020). The interplay between trust and control is at the core of my framework for understanding tourist and host relationships that are managed by platforms.

When positive expectations cannot be established, trust is replaced by distrust, which serves the same purpose, however, on the basis of negative expectations. The dynamics between trust and distrust lead to different grounds for social relationships: trust grounds relationships in solidarity, while distrust grounds them in suspicion and need for control (Lewis & Weigert, 1985). When trust is lacking, other forms of control are required to have confidence in expectations for the future. In the academic literature on P2P platforms, two common framings of control are surveillance and accountability.

This chapter reviews the existing literature on trust as a social phenomenon that tourists and hosts need to have confidence in using a platform, as well as the literature on other forms of control used to create this confidence. I will discuss surveillance and accountability as two ways to frame control that materialize in online evaluations and their relationship with building trust. Trust is a large topic that has thus far been studied in a variety of fields, such as organizational management (e.g., Mayer et al., 1995; McKnight et al., 1998), marketing (e.g., Moorman et al., 1993; Morgan & Hunt, 1994), tourism (e.g., Fam et al., 2004; Sparks & Browning, 2011), and political sciences (Uslaner, 2002). While these fields focus on different aspects of trust, they complement the typical sociological understanding of why and how trust appears in social relationships. Therefore, this review is based on an interdisciplinary view of trust and control.

2.1. Trust as a social phenomenon

As a social phenomenon, trust can be separated into generalized (or impersonal) and interpersonal trust. Misztal (1997) separates these categories based on Simmel's (2004 [1978]) understanding that trust between individuals is generalized into general trust in others. The two types differ based on the object of trust, where the object of interpersonal trust is another individual, and the object of generalized trust is other people in general. Both interpersonal and generalized trust are necessary for a digital platform to function, since they connect previously unassociated individuals (Perren & Kozinets, 2018). Interpersonal trust is important to understanding the bases for relationship between specific members of a P2P platform, however, it is not enough to understand generalized trust in the platform. Here, I will discuss these two types of trust in turn, starting with generalized trust.

Generalized trust or trust in other people in general has been described as the basis for functioning social institutions and can be understood as a social mechanism for maintaining social relationships based on people's beliefs and motivations (Misztal, 1997). Simmel described its importance by stating that:

Without the general trust that people have in each other, society itself would disintegrate, for very few relationships are based entirely upon what is known with certainty about another person, and very few relationships would endure if trust were not as strong as, or stronger than, rational proof or personal observation. (Simmel, 2004 [1978], pp. 177–178)

Trust has rational reasons that have been highlighted in later studies, such as familiarity with the object of trust and rational decision-making (Rousseau et al., 1998). However, Simmel highlights a faith-like quality of trust, depicting it as something stronger than rational reasons to trust (Möllering, 2001). Although knowledge and certainty concerning another person are important in developing trust, as a phenomenon it cannot be understood solely through knowledge and certainty, as trust becomes important especially when these two things are lacking

(Misztal, 1997). This highlights a problem in the trust research – trust is built on belief in favourable outcomes but is also more than just belief. It always involves an element of risk, since we cannot have complete knowledge about the behaviour and motivations of others, whether in interpersonal or generalized relationships. Trust becomes relevant when we lack complete knowledge and understanding, but have enough of it not to be completely ignorant (Simmel, 2004 [1978]; Luhmann, 1979; Misztal, 1997).

Simmel's earlier work (1950) has inspired many of the later sociological theories of trust as a social mechanism that allows us to build and maintain social relationships (Misztal, 1997; Uslaner, 2002). Building on his work, Luhmann (1979) finds that trust stems from familiarity – previous knowledge that can serve as the basis for engaging in action as though only specific possibilities concerning the future exist.

Luhmann relates trust to familiarity – to the past as a basis for expectations for the future. Consider Luhmann's (1979, p. 20) quote about trust:

Of course, trust is only possible in a familiar world; it needs history as a reliable background. <...> But rather than being just an inference from the past, trust goes beyond the information it receives and risks defining the future. <...> In trusting, one engages in action as though there were only certain possibilities in the future.

Being familiar with another person enables not only forming realistic expectations for the future, but also accounting for possible risks. Then, *trusting* is the act of suspending belief in the risks and committing to the expected future "as though there were only certain possibilities" (ibid.). His idea is largely phenomenological, as familiarity stems from an individual's collected experiences of the world, rather than just familiarity with the other person as the object of trust. In that sense, it includes not only familiarity with an individual, but shared cultural and moral assumptions about that world (Uslaner, 2002). Thus, although trust requires some knowledge as its basis, much of it is based on a shared understanding of the world and an individual's experience of it.

Like trust, distrust also plays an important role in building confidence in the future. Trust and distrust are viewed as functional equivalents in forming expectations about possible desirable or undesirable future outcomes (Lewicki et al., 1998; Luhmann, 1979). Distrust involves pervasive negative expectations and signals intentions to protect oneself from the actions of another (Lewicki et al., 1998). Thus, trust and distrust function similarly by allowing individuals to manage uncertainty in social interactions (Luhmann, 1979). Trust achieves this by allowing specific desirable outcomes to be considered certain, and distrust by allowing undesirable events to be considered likely, thus allowing the individual to act and prevent such outcomes.

This means that distrust should not simply be considered the opposite or a lack of trust. A lack of trust restores the complexity of future possibilities and prevents

action. Meanwhile, distrust dictates a specific course of action that is based on suspicion, monitoring and taking precautions (Lewis & Weigert, 1985). On a generalized level, this means that a system of surveillance and safeguards is necessary to have confidence and order. On an interpersonal level, distrust would signal a lack of confidence in another party based on suspicion regarding their motivations and actions (Kramer, 1999). Distrust is thus a negative strategy for action, both in interpersonal relationships and in structuring social relationships in larger groups of individuals, such as in P2P marketplaces.

Luhmann's (1979) work is important in defining trust and distrust as social mechanisms that stem from familiarity; however, it does not elaborate on the bases for familiarity. Yet because I study how trust is built by individuals on P2P platforms, it is important to understand the exact bases for being familiar with other individuals. This has been approached by many more recent studies, especially in research on organizations that operationalizes trust on an interpersonal level and applies more functional definitions. For example, these studies have referred to trust being built on cognitive and affective bases (McAllister, 1995), social roles and reputation (Kramer, 1999), as well as deterrence and rational calculation (Rousseau et al., 1998). Such research focuses on how good reasons to trust are formed by individuals. These conceptualizations provide a way to understand the concrete bases on which trust can be developed and generalized.

Interpersonal trust can be separated from generalized trust by focusing on particular individuals and their interactions. At this level, social categories such as reputation and expectations regarding people's roles in the context of interaction become important for understanding how trust is experienced (Kramer, 1999). In these studies, the generalized or cultural attitude towards trusting has been defined as a propensity to trust – an individual trait of having positive generalized expectations concerning others (Mayer et al., 1995). This basic idea forms the first part of my framework for understanding trust building in individual interactions between guests and hosts. It is the basis for the empirical study described in Paper 2.

Paper 2 in this thesis studies trust building among Airbnb guests and hosts by applying Mayer et al.'s (1995) integrative model of trust. Here, trust is defined as a psychological state involving a willingness to be vulnerable towards another person, based on positive expectations concerning their motivations and actions (Mayer et al., 1995; Rousseau et al., 1998). The study is therefore focused on individual interactions between guests and hosts. An individual can develop familiarity with the other person based on agglomerated online evaluations that help form expectations. In this case, reputation, cues about identity, and social role categories the other person occupies become reasons to trust (Kramer, 1999). They may serve to inform rational decision-making; however, trust also has an affective dimension based on emotional bonds (Lewis & Weigert, 1985). Affective foundations for trust are found in care shown for the other person's wellbeing and the mutual relationship

between them (McAllister, 1995). Thus, on an interpersonal level, reasons to trust are based on knowledge about the other person, mutually shown care and friendship.

The framework proposed by Mayer et al. (1995) is effective for understanding both the cognitive and affective reasons to trust. The model identifies an actor's ability, benevolence, and integrity as the main bases for trust. Ability represents the skills and competences that allow the actors to have influence on the domain in which trust develops, e.g., competences in hosting or matching guests and hosts. Benevolence represents the actors' altruistic motives, showing care for each other. Integrity shows the actors' adherence to common norms and values (Mayer et al., 1995). Online evaluations used by P2P platforms provide various combinations of these factors, however, as noted by other more recent studies (Öberg, 2021; Pelgander et al., 2022), ability appears as the most prevalent component in trust building based on online evaluations, as competences to perform services are easiest to review. Integrity and benevolence are difficult to account for, as they are related to the affective bases for trust. This suggests that interpersonal relationships on platforms can be very functional, i.e., related only to the transaction at hand.



General sources of trust for individuals



Cognitive and affective bases for trust in individuals



Figure 1. Framework for understanding general composition of trust

The overall framework I use for understanding the general composition of trust on the basis of previous discussion is presented in Figure 1. It describes both interpersonal and generalized trust as stemming from familiarity and shared beliefs between individuals, detailing what these categories consist of. Cognitive and affective bases for trust are described separately as the bases on which trust is built, considering that familiarity stems from developing an understanding of the object of trust on these bases.

The described framework provides a way to understand trust as something that is built on familiarity with the object of trust. It proposes what can be considered 'good reasons to trust' as information upon which familiarity can be built, however, it does not account for the more experiential element of trusting beyond these good reasons (Möllering, 2001). In the subsequent sections of this chapter, I detail how the online evaluations used by P2P platforms help build familiarity on the bases presented in the framework by utilizing online reputation. The following section will consider how generalized trust in a platform is supported to provide a basis for trust beyond good reasons.

2.2. Interpersonal trust and reputation on P2P platforms

A P2P platform is designed to match consumers and service providers, and interpersonal trust represents the trust between them. In this context, trust is built by using a person's online reputation. Online reputation is seen as a collective measure of a user's previous evaluations and indicates if they are trustworthy (Jøsang et al., 2007; Zloteanu et al., 2018). In the platform's digital environment, online reputation is the main source of information for building familiarity with individual users. Online reputation is managed via technological systems that utilize user-generated reviews and ratings, therefore trust building is performed in a technological environment (Jøsang et al., 2007). This means that building of reputation is embedded in a platform's social and material elements, such as devices, apps, algorithms, as well as rules and regulations for using them.

As a measure of trustworthiness, online reputation allows guests and hosts to rate each other via publicly written reviews and ratings. This practice has a sanctioning effect, as platform users strive to maintain higher ratings and thus adhere to the shared standards required to do so (Zloteanu et al., 2018). As a result, platform organizations can maintain limited interference in the guest and host interactions. For example, on Airbnb, guests and hosts trade individually and almost anyone can use the platform (Oskam & Boswijk, 2016). The platform organization does not need to keep a close eye on them, as behaviour that does not comply with shared standards and expectations would be signalled by negative reviews. Online reputation is built by collecting and displaying online reviews and ratings. Reviewing is a known method of providing consumers with information in online marketplaces, already used by eBay in the 1990s (Kollock, 1999). Online travel reviews are also well trusted as a credible source of information for travel decision-making (Gretzel & Yoo, 2008). Thus, aggregating reviews into a measure of online reputation appears to be an effective way to reduce the complexity of interacting with strangers in P2P environments.

There are several issues associated with using reviews and ratings to develop online reputation. For example, Corten (2019) shows that it turns reputational information into an incentive to participate in reviewing. As noted by Baute-Díaz et al. (2019), this results in the accumulation of reputation *per se* becoming a goal of using P2P platforms, which can result in manipulating reputational information to highlight more positive aspects. It is also difficult for new users to accumulate reputation, as users will often prioritize interactions with those who have already established a good record (Corten, 2019). This makes online reputation less reliable in developing familiarity with the individual it concerns.

This has implications for the possibility to learn about previous instances of failing to meet expectations and of harmful or non-cooperative behaviour, which should be reflected by online reputation. The scores obtained on platforms are often positively skewed or represent an overly positive view of past interactions (Meijerink & Schoenmakers, 2020; Zervas et al., 2021). In addition to previously noted issues, this overall positivity is related to the social aspects of writing online evaluations. Evaluations are mutual; therefore, they involve the reciprocal and empathetic attitudes of hosts and guests. Reciprocity – the tendency to respond to positive behaviour positively – prompts users to respond to positive evaluations by returning positive evaluations (Proscripto et al., 2018). Meanwhile, empathy has implications for review scores, since dealing with a subject such as a host produces a more indulgent and compassionate attitude than dealing with an object such as the accommodation itself (Pera et al., 2019). The social aspects of online reviewing also highlight the importance of a platform's technological design for trust building. For example, empathetic and reciprocal reviewing on Airbnb is supported by its feature that separates public and private feedback. This allows more critical comments to be kept private, while presenting a more positive public evaluation.

These studies have shown that gaining familiarity on the basis of online reputation is not a straightforward task. For both guests looking for a tourist accommodation and hosts looking for trustworthy guests, establishing trustworthiness often turns into a long process of sifting through endless reviews. Airbnb guests and hosts whom I have interviewed while collecting data for Paper 2 and 3 reported using various strategies in their approach to this, such confirming information on the Airbnb platform in other possible sources, cross-referencing reviews and profiles of reviewers, or arranging calls outside the accommodation platform. Paper 2, in particular, shows that when familiarity is established, it more often leads to what Blomqvist and Cook (2018) termed "swift trust" – trust based mostly on rational assessment of the competences of the other party, while affective trust cues are ignored for the benefit of short-term transaction. Swift trust allows transactions to happen, however, it cannot be easily generalized to overall trust in the platform. With regard to understanding trust, the way to build generalized trust on P2P platforms is considered in the next section.

2.3. Generalized trust on P2P platforms

In addition to interpersonal trust, generalized trust in the platform itself is important for it to function. Generalized trust represents a user's trust that the platform will be able to manage exchanges and that other users of a platform are generally trustworthy (Perren & Kozinets, 2018). Pelgander et al. (2022) have shown that such trust in the platform is based mainly on its ability to perform its functions. This refers to the ability to manage reputation through its design, protect personal information, ensure security of transactions, and insurance coverages (Fraanje & Spaargaren, 2019; Schor & Vallas, 2021). Therefore, trust in the platform refers not only to interpersonal interactions, but also to use of devices that access the platform, and the ability to operate in its designed environment (Öberg, 2021).

Trust in the platform is more often based on its functions and ability to manage interactions, rather than the more emotional commitments apparent in interpersonal relationships. Pelgander et al. (2022) suggest that this makes trust on P2P platforms transactional – built mostly on a rational assessment of competences to provide the promised service. This would suggest that the most important role a platform plays in building trust is in maintaining a design that facilitates building cognitive or rational bases for trust. However, studies of sociality between platform users have shown that trust in a platform is often based on more than transactional value. For example, Celata et al. (2017) show that, on accommodation platforms, reciprocity – or a belief that good intentions and benevolence towards the other party in an exchange will result in returned good intentions – is an integral part of trust in other members of a platform.

This notion is closely related to the discourse on P2P platforms being part of the socalled sharing economy. Schor and Vallas (2021) discuss the notion of sharing economy as a mostly rhetorically established ethos of sharing – a common ideal of a marketplace based on social values of sharing and sociality. Sharing in this case represents a communitarian ideal of exchanging underutilized resources between members of a platform through collaboration (Botsman & Rogers, 2010). Sociality refers to the use of reputation as a social currency – a form of capital that grants access to the shared underutilized resources (ibid.). Although the sharing ethos is noted as a rhetorical figure employed to promote the use of P2P platforms (Schor, 2015; Schor & Vallas, 2021), it builds a basis for a common framework of values that a platform's users can refer to.

This adds another layer to the framework for understanding trust on P2P platforms. As shown in the previous section, discussions of trust on P2P platforms are often limited to user trust generated through digital means, which is based on rational assessment of competences and ability to fulfil expectations for the roles of a guest or a host. However, the sharing rhetoric provides access to a common value framework that can complement the information necessary to assess the integrity and benevolence of other users. Mayer et al. (1995), as well as other trust scholars, consider common values to be the basis for assessing the integrity required to form trust. Pro-social rhetoric based on sharing also promotes benevolent attitudes among platform users, therefore, this rhetoric can contribute to building generalized trust in a platform's environment. Paper 1 in this thesis explores this notion by analysing the discursive work done by the Airbnb platform organization in defining its policies and regulations, paying attention to the notions of sociality and sharing that justify the means of control on this platform and establish a generalized idea of trustworthiness.



Technological design elements

Discursive elements

Figure 2. Sources of generalized trust on P2P platforms

The framework for understanding generalized trust on these bases is presented in Figure 2. Generalized trust on platforms is shown to be mainly based on trust in the

platform's ability to manage relationships based on its technological design, and discursive work in establishing shared beliefs and roles. Together, the two technological and discursive elements form an assemblage of bases for understanding the platform and other users in general as trustworthy.

In investigating the claims about sharing and sociality being promoted by P2P platforms, it is important to note that they have thus far been questioned by various studies. Especially studies of major platforms such as Airbnb have shown that sociality on these platforms is limited by incentives to professionalize service provision (e.g., Gil & Sequera, 2020; Newlands et al., 2019). Professionalization, particularly on the Airbnb platform, is a response to using reputational information for framing competition on this platform. As better rated hosts are perceived as more attractive and visible, hosts tend to optimize their listing management by outsourcing hosting tasks, such as cleaning and greeting guests, utilizing third-party data management tools, and working with several listings at the same time (Bosma, 2022). As a result, Airbnb is noted to have become a platform with a double market of accommodation provided by either casual hosts with private shared listings or professional hosts who manage multiple short-term rental listings (Adamiak, 2022).

The sharing ethos promoted by Airbnb would suggest that hosts in this marketplace are peers who welcome guests into their own living spaces or spare apartments. However, as Demir and Emekli (2021) argue, commercial multi-listing hosts, which are common on the Airbnb platform, mainly specialize in short-term rentals and prioritize increasing volume of transactions over maintaining sociality. Gil and Sequera (2020) also suggest that promoting hosting on a professional basis conflicts with the image of P2P platforms as part of the sharing economy, where guests may meet with locals who share their spaces with tourists. This is problematic for trust building, as expectations concerning professional hosts are usually different than expectations concerning casual hosts (Ert & Fleischer, 2019). The changing role of hosts makes reputation management on the basis of standardized quantitative ratings a predominant basis for trust building.

This discussion suggests that generalized trust on P2P platforms is twofold. It is largely transactional, based on expectations concerning the platform's and service providers' ability to provide their core services. However, it also contains belief in the integrity and benevolence of the platform and its users. The cognitive bases appear to be largely embedded in the platform's technological design and the services it provides. The affective bases for trust are formed discursively as common values established in the discourse about the sharing economy.

The frameworks presented in Figure 1 and 2 show the overall understanding of trust on P2P platforms applied in this thesis, also considering that familiarity in interpersonal relationships is mainly based on online reputation. Trust established on the basis of familiarity and shared beliefs develops confidence for guests and hosts to engage in transactions with each other. However, in considering P2P platforms as digital environments, we also need to consider the need for distrust and control. This is done in the next sections, which present mutual surveillance and accountability as mechanisms of control in digital environments, and their relationship to trust.

2.4. Trust and control: surveillance and accountability

Control is a process of regulating behaviour in order to meet specific goals and has been extensively studied in organizational research related to trust (Costa & Bijlsma-Frankema, 2007). Most commonly, it is based on formal rules and procedures, as well as informal social norms and values (Das & Teng, 1998). Formal control is based on formalization of expectations in rules and procedures, and monitoring of compliance with those formal rules (Costa, 2003; Costa & Bijlsma-Frankema, 2007). The element of monitoring highlights the role of mutual surveillance in establishing control on P2P platforms, as platform organizations 'outsource' monitoring to consumers and providers who write mutual reviews. Social norms, as informal control measures, highlight the importance of reputational information and the need to be accountable, which creates social pressure to meet set standards and internalize norms.

Both formal and informal means of control have implications for trust building. Traditional managerial views suggest that control can replace trust when it is lacking (e.g., Dekker, 2004). In this view, trust and control can be seen as alternative routes to arrive at a stable order in an organized context (Gulati, 1995), and both can be a basis for developing expectations for the future (Luhmann, 1979). However, the relationship between trust and control is complex and highly context dependent (Costa & Bijlsma-Frankema, 2007). As shown by Powell (1996), when individuals cannot develop trust on the basis of familiarity, formal control arrangements are necessary. However, overreliance on formal control, such as surveillance, also prevents later development of trust (Costa, 2003), suggesting that trust and control cannot necessarily be substitutes for each other.

On the other hand, when control is exercised using proper methods, based on clear expectations and rules, as well as mutual agreement, trust and control can be mutually reinforcing (Sitkin, 1995). Thus, whether trust and control can replace each other, or reinforce each other, depends greatly on the circumstances and context in which they are developed. Control in an organized setting can also be based on people's accountability, as a social control mechanism that involves pressure to act according to others' expectations through a need to account for their behaviour (Beu & Buckley, 2001). In this case, clear and mutually agreed-upon
standards become the core of controlling relationships and benefit the building of trust (Beu & Buckley, 2001; Sitkin, 1995).

This review of studies relating trust and control shows that their relationship is complex and can lead to different, even contradictory, explanations. In different circumstances, control can be a substitute for trust, but it can also prevent or reinforce it. Therefore, instead of examining the relationship between trust and control as general categories, in this thesis, I focus on surveillance and accountability as mechanisms of social control. The next section of this reviews considers surveillance, which is conceptualized in more detail in Paper 4 of this thesis, as a structural attempt to employ mutual evaluations for collecting, processing, and visualizing user data, and its relationship with trust. The subsequent section defines accountability, which is studied in Paper 3, as the sociomaterial practice of producing online evaluations in the platform's environment.

2.5. Trust and surveillance

Thus far, we have considered trust to mean having confidence in the future based on familiarity and shared beliefs. In both interpersonal relationships and generalized trust in a platform, such familiarity is achieved using an online evaluations system. Such system collects reviews and ratings of individuals and demonstrates that a platform is capable of monitoring and displaying what happens in individual interactions. However, many studies have likened online evaluations to the practice of surveillance, especially when it is applied to monitoring workers engaged on gig economy platforms (Newlands, 2020) or hosting on accommodation sharing platforms (Christensen, 2022; Germann Molz, 2014). These notions have become the basis for exploring surveillance on the Airbnb platform as mutual observation and reporting performed by its guests and hosts in Paper 4 of this thesis. The paper stresses that mutual surveillance is enabled by the platform's structural elements intended to observe and record users using technological means.

Surveillance is not a new concept, however, over time its meaning and significance have shifted across different contexts. Fowler and Fowler (1964, p. 1302) defined surveillance as the close observation of individuals, who "are not trusted to work or go about unwatched". Earlier surveillance has mostly been associated with large governmental structures and agencies (Weller, 2012). However, more recently surveillance has become a more common concept in discussing the commercial setting (Minca & Roelofsen, 2019; Newlands et al., 2019; Stark & Levy, 2018; Zuboff, 2019). Developments of information and communication technologies (ICTs) for collecting information about individuals are increasingly a part of commercial activity and are justified by a utilitarian rationale, usually claiming that collection of information is necessary for convenience and introducing new services

(Weller, 2012; Zuboff, 2019). On platforms, this rationale has been paired with that of accruing an online reputation as a trade-off for increased options for consumers (Hearn, 2010).

In this context, surveillance is understood as the use of ICTs for collecting, processing and visualizing information about a platform's users. Due to reliance on ICTs and algorithmic processing, scholars usually note that surveillance in the platform economy is algorithmic (Ettlinger, 2018; Stark & Pais, 2020). Its value is mainly found in its ability to predict and anticipate action though data collection, processing and analysis instead of directly imposing rules and regulations (Kitchin & Dodge, 2011). Collected reviews and ratings that represent an individual provide the platform organization with "live" insights into the consumer experience (Murakami Wood & Ball, 2013). The collected data can then be used for aligning the practices and consumption experiences of platform users with the ideologies and protocols of the organization (Ball, 2017).

With recent developments of ICTs, algorithmic forms of surveillance have been noted as a way to manage work on digital marketplaces. For example, Jamil (2020) shows that Uber uses a system of technological and organizational means to track, index and discipline its service providers and consumers. Their user data are directly related to an authenticated personal profile, which maintains a record of users' conduct and allows disciplining them to behave according to imposed norms (Jamil, 2020). This is particularly important on gig economy platforms, where the bulk of workers are independent contractors who need to be monitored (Newlands, 2020). Newlands et al. (2019) explains that quantifiable ratings created on the basis of collected data discipline a platform's users to act in accordance with its rules and regulations.

A similar self-disciplining function of algorithmic surveillance, paired with the need to collect and maintain online reputation, has also been noted on accommodation sharing platforms (Germann Molz, 2014). Having a good reputation on platforms is rewarded, and users adjust their behaviour to the standards they see as necessary for maintaining a better reputation. Christensen (2022) shows that the kind of self-discipline used is guided by the affordances of a platform's design. On the Airbnb platform, this is exemplified by the Superhost status – a quality mark assigned to hosts who maintain high performance and top-scoring reviews. The quality mark represents algorithmically calculated review scores that are turned into a metric of high-quality hospitality. Hosts with this mark are rewarded with higher search rankings, and potentially better business opportunities, while in return they have to adjust their hosting practices to the algorithmic logic of the platform's performance measurements (Roelofsen & Minca, 2018). Algorithmic surveillance thus forms a decentralized system in which a platform's users willingly monitor each other via the mediation of digital technologies.

In this thesis, the structure of surveillance is theorized as an assemblage of interrelated mechanisms that identify relations between platforms and users. In Paper 4, we refer to this structure as a surveillant assemblage, a concept introduced by Haggerty and Erickson (2000) to describe interrelated technologies and practices that span over the everyday lives of individuals and at the same time involve surveillance. The metaphor of assemblage applies the original notion of Deleuze and Guattari's (1988) assemblage theory for studying surveillance, stressing the connectedness of different surveillance technologies. The theory is widely used and has been further developed in surveillance studies, with for example Andrejevic (2012) applying it to describe surveillance in "digital enclosures" (p. 95) of datadriven commerce and security, where data on an individual may be collected and processed in a different context, according to the needs of the organization. The surveillant assemblage helps in understanding the links and relations between such mechanisms and practices, describing them as a "rhizomatic" structure of interlinked, associated elements (Haggerty & Ericson, 2000), which also includes a subtle element of growth, i.e., social and economic structures increasingly becoming enrooted in the assemblage.

Due to its dependence on a platform's affordances, mutual surveillance – conceptualized in Paper 4 of this thesis – represents the structural attempts made by a platform organization to manage relationships. Affordances in digital environments are designed to achieve specific purposes (Lanamäki et al., 2016; McGrenere & Ho, 2000). This would suggest that the online evaluation system developed in the platform's environment is designed to enact algorithmic surveillance.

Algorithmic surveillance has specific implications for trust relationships. Enactment of a system of surveillance suggests that, in addition to generalized trust, control is still necessary, mainly in its alignment with corporate interests in maintaining selfdiscipline among platform users, which is rewarded with reputation as a currency (Christensen, 2022). Trust online is embedded with visibility, the aim of which is to portray the self positively for the observation of others and to accumulate reputation as a currency (Germann Molz, 2014). As observed on other social media platforms that increase people's visibility and access to information (cf. Zuboff, 2019), mutual observation and delivery of data for corporate actors and other consumers to see become a norm of everyday life. For P2P platforms specifically, this allows platform organizations to outsource moderation of community to its users, requiring them to take precautions and mitigate risks themselves (Andrejevic, 2005; Germann Molz, 2014).

Interest in understanding how such self-discipline is practised draws attention to the practice of producing mutual evaluations on the studied platform. I analyse this in Paper 3, paying especial attention to understanding how the platform's norms and technological design are embedded in the attempt to generate familiarity between

users. This is further discussed in the next section as a sociomaterial practice of performing accountability in the platform's digital environment.

2.6. Trust and accountability

Familiarity between P2P platform users is built on accounts that are written in the form of reviews and ratings. These accounts are not only a tool for trust building, but also a way to hold people accountable for their actions. Accountability – a process of providing reason for conduct, justifying, and explaining someone's behaviour (Mulgan, 2000; Scott & Lyman, 1968) – is an important aspect of building trust. Accountability can mitigate conflict and distrust because it justifies behaviour (Espeland & Sauder, 2007). The evaluations on which online reputation is based are accounts of someone's conduct, written in a specific logic meant to excuse or justify behaviour. Thus, accounts are written in a socially acceptable form defined according to the standards of the culture they are written in (Scott & Lyman, 1968). In this section, I will review studies that discuss how accountability is performed in a setting of digital platforms.

Accountability is a term rarely discussed when studying tourists and hosts. Tourism studies more commonly refer to accountability in terms of justifying the use of ICT-based systems in tourism business models and attempts to regulate them (Gössling, 2021; Leal et al., 2021). The concept is more commonly used in organizational studies that investigate how pressures to be accountable affect organizations and individuals, for example, tourism enterprises that are evaluated on the TripAdvisor platform (e.g., Scott & Orlikowski, 2012). Therefore, here I will mostly refer to literature from studies on organizations for defining accountability and how it contributes to building trust in tourist-host relationships on platforms.

Roberts (1991) stresses that accountability is a social practice that has both moral and strategic dimensions. Accounts are provided strategically, as not meeting the expectations of constituents who review their performance can harm an individual's reputation and sanction them (Abramova et al., 2015; Scott & Orlikowski, 2012). Therefore, accounts are not neutral; they present an instrumentally arranged version of reality required for the existing form of governance and norms (Roberts, 1991). However, as noted by various scholars (e.g., Espeland & Sauder, 2007; Messner, 2009; Strathern, 2000), demand for accountability has been steadily increasing, bringing with it increasingly pervasive use of quantitative measures to define acceptable conduct.

Increasing demands for accountability have also drawn significant critique of using accountability as a mechanism for regulating behaviour. Such criticism mostly

revolves around overreliance on transparency and quantification of people's practices (Espeland & Sauder, 2007; Messner, 2009; Roberts, 2009). Roberts (2009) notes that increasing requirements to be transparent about one's conduct can obscure accountability by distorting communication and representing a perfected ideal, rather than actual conduct. Roberts (2009) highlights that the demand for transparency alludes to the performative nature of accountability. Requirements for transparency prompt people to communicate an idealized vision of their actions in relation to expectations. This results in avoidance of being transparent, as ideals cannot be lived up to.

Messner (2009) expands on the notion that the demand for accountability draws resistance, as it is impossible to give an 'unbiased' account of oneself. The demand for transparency renders vulnerable the person who is required to account for their actions. The person who is held accountable in a system that relies on public reviews is thus inclined to resist and look for ways to avoid reporting or being reported. Messner (2009) argues that "the accountable self is vulnerable to accountability insofar as it is an *opaque* self that cannot account for everything it has lived through; an *exposed* self that experiences accountability as an intrusion into its own practice; and a *mediated* self whose accounts have to rely on a medium that is not of its own making" (p. 919, original emphasis). Therefore, demands for account in a system that is foreign to them. Online evaluation schemes that rely on ratings and reviews processed by algorithmic systems represent such a system, where individuals put considerable effort into producing overly positive accounts, thus avoiding reporting undesirable occurrences.

Avoidance of being accountable can be linked to reliance on the quantitative measures present in an algorithmically managed system. Quantitative ratings are observed as common metrics for accountability in organizational settings. For example, Espeland and Sauder (2007), who have extensively studied the expanding use of rating and ranking schemes among law schools, suggest that specifically using quantitative metrics to account for performance changes the nature of accountability, forcing organizations to direct their resources towards being 'auditable' rather than providing comprehensive accounts of their conduct. The authors specifically suggest that organizations and individuals react to being audited by making their practices comparable according to a standard embedded in metrics. Later studies of accountability on digital platforms (McDaid et al., 2019; Scott & Orlikowski, 2012), as well as my Paper 3, suggest that the same effects are seen among individuals who are subject to being measured by rankings and ratings on P2P platforms.

Here, reactivity to measurements is understood on the basis of two mechanisms – self-fulfilling prophesies and commensuration (Espeland & Sauder, 2007). The former means a process by which the reactions to measurements confirm the expectations embedded in the measures, as increasing their validity encourages

certain behaviours. Commensuration characterizes reactivity to measurements as a process of transforming qualities into quantities. Expressing qualities in a quantified manner simplifies information and allows easy comparisons to be made between things and entities. However, it also draws the focus of attention to engaging in practices that can be quantified and contribute to production of favourable metrics.

Paper 3 in this thesis attempts to extend this argument by showing that commensuration is inscribed in the design of the platform's features, which coconstitute accountability as a means to support algorithmic decision-making on the platform. The users react to measurement and commensuration, which results in misaligned expectations regarding accountability and trust between guests and hosts. The pressure to be accountable causes individuals to present an optimized view of their conduct. However, in a platform's setting, the entity that determines the rankings of users is an algorithm, and the accounts have to be optimized to the needs of that algorithm.

In this study, I have observed that accounts on platforms are written according to standards of algorithmic culture. Striphas (2015, p. 396) characterizes it as "the enfolding of human thought, conduct, organization and expression into the logic of big-data and large-scale computation". This means that what is considered important and visible is defined via computational logic that largely relies on collecting vast amounts of data and processing them algorithmically. As noted by Van Nuenen (2019), this allows mass participation in evaluation schemes, involving tourists in real-time data gathering, and quantifying the data they produce, as this format is necessary for algorithmic systems. This process also changes the logic on which businesses and P2P hosts account for their performance.

This phenomenon has been observed in the way accountability is performed via the online hospitality evaluation platform Trip Advisor (Orlikowski & Scott, 2014; Scott & Orlikowski, 2012). Orlikowski and Scott (2014, p. 864) show that leaving the production of online evaluations to a crowd of anonymous and distributed consumers produces accountability standards that are "grounded in personal opinions and experiences" (Orlikowski & Scott, 2014, p. 864). When performed by experts, evaluations are usually grounded in professional knowledge and judgement based on a plurality of formal, standardized criteria, and weighting of appropriate preferences (Karpik, 2010). However, evaluations performed following the algorithmic logic of platforms differ due to the lack of formal criteria, establishing a completely different "crowd-based" form of accountability (Karunakaran et al., 2022).

The study presented in Paper 3 explores how the platform's design directs users to produce their accounts in this algorithmic logic, which is different from what guests and hosts expect from evaluations as a source of online reputation. In relation to trust building, it asks what the implications are of accounting towards an algorithm

for achieving familiarity between individuals, and how a platform's online reviewing system is scripted to achieve accountability.

2.7. Accountability in studies of algorithms

With recent developments of ICTs for commercial purposes, surveillance, and moderation of social media content, accountability has also become a prominent topic in critical studies of algorithms and media. Although similar principles apply, such as that of accountability being a social mechanism for explaining and justifying action, in this stream of literature the concept is used differently. To avoid confusion, I will briefly note these differences.

Algorithms are not value-free systems, as they are shaped by all kinds of political and social decisions and created for non-neutral purposes, i.e., creating value and capital, nudging behaviour, structuring preferences, sorting, and classifying people (Kitchin, 2017). Understanding algorithms as non-neutral has become a basis for calling for 'algorithmic accountability', which usually means seeking to increase transparency on algorithmically made decisions and the kind of data used to develop algorithms originate from attempts to seek out the origins of algorithms in the form of their source code, as a means to control the social outcomes they produce. It is often expected that transparency concerning data use and source codes will help prevent often discriminatory and erroneous outcomes that are either designed into algorithmic systems or appear unexpectedly (Amoore, 2020; Martin, 2019). Calls for accountability in this context therefore largely reflect a political demand to know what organizations do when they develop algorithmic systems.

Similar calls for greater accountability and transparency of algorithms used by platforms that process crowdsourced tourists' data have also appeared in tourism studies. For example, Leal et al. (2021) suggest implementing principles of accountability, responsibility and transparency in the design of such algorithmic platforms. Designing systems that are more transparent and accountable would address the previously noticed issues of consumers having little insight into the functioning of platforms they use, for example, in relation to the ratings and rankings published on platforms (Gössling, 2017).

Studies of algorithmic accountability relate trust and transparency. It is suggested that increased transparency would lead to better trust in algorithm-driven services and recommendation systems (Shin & Park, 2019) as well as better management of trust between platform users (Leal et al., 2021). However, these and similar studies focus on the ability to regulate the process of designing and deploying the code and material infrastructures that enable algorithmic management of platforms, while rarely relating to trust as a social phenomenon. Here, the material infrastructure and

its design are the focus of scientific attention, however, it mainly concerns larger political aims to regulate platforms and the social outcomes they produce, rather than understanding the sociomaterial entanglements of users and platforms.

Studies of platforms generally seem to range from those that aim to understand rankings and evaluations as social phenomena, as sociomaterial sources of control and surveillance, to studies of the material infrastructure that enables use of rankings and evaluations as political elements that need to be controlled. Rankings and evaluations are an inherent part of using platforms, not only due to their use for algorithmic management of digitalized consumption on platforms (Leal et al., 2021), but also due to their use in managing social connections via trust (Perren & Kozinets, 2018), and control of workforce (Newlands, 2020). With this thesis, I draw attention to the concepts of trust, surveillance, and accountability as ways to employ online evaluations for managing relationships between tourists and hosts. Building on the studies reviewed here, I draw attention to the fact that the relationships between platforms, guests and hosts are sociomaterial and are constituted by the surveillance, trust, and accountability that are specific to a digital environment. The theoretical basis for these notions is explored in the next section.

3. Multi-layered theoretical approach

In this chapter, I will turn to explaining my theoretical approach to understanding how trust is built on P2P platforms. The previous chapter described trust as occurring in generalized and interpersonal form. Therefore, the theoretical approach to studying trust on P2P platforms requires an understanding of how trust develops both in guest-host encounters and when it develops as a general attitude that the platforms and people who meet through them can be trusted. I approach this by studying the platform as a sociomaterial assemblage that forms a digital environment for guest-host meetings.

To accomplish this, I have worked with what Orlikowski and Scott (2014) describe as "the broad banner of sociomateriality" – a perspective in which the social and material aspects of organizing are seen in a constitutive entanglement. Sociomateriality is not a united theory, but rather a philosophical stance approached from different perspectives (Schultze et al., 2020). As the term implies, sociomateriality consists of two distinct aspects – the social and the material – which are studied in a mutual entanglement that creates conditions for specific outcomes to appear (Carlile et al., 2013). Different approaches to sociomateriality exist. For example, Scott and Orlikowski (2014) maintain the position that social aspects are inseparable from material ones, which is useful for understanding how the relationships are enacted in practice. Others, for example Leonardi (2012), suggest understanding sociomateriality as instances in which materiality "takes on meaning and has effects as it becomes enmeshed in a variety of phenomena" (p. 14). In this way, social aspects can still be separated from material ones, which gain meaning as they become entangled in the social world.

In this dissertation, instead of referring to one specific approach, I have applied various approaches to sociomateriality based on each specific study's purpose. Paper 1 relies on analysis of discourse as a tool for creating norms and building a common understanding of trustworthiness. Paper 2 and 3 analyse the actions of tourists and hosts in the environment, where actions are scripted to meet the platform organization's goals. Paper 4 explores structural mechanisms that enable surveillance as a mode of control. Applying different approaches allows zooming in and out of what happens when guests and hosts meet as well as tracking connections between these encounters and the platform's structural elements.

I structured my explanation for the phenomenon of trust building on P2P platforms after the separate studies using a diverse toolkit of analytical concepts had been carried out. Therefore, it can only relate to what Jones (2014) describes as a 'weak' sociomaterial perspective – applying only some of the constitutive elements of this view. Studying trust from a complete sociomaterial perspective would entail focusing on the social practices through which reality is performatively enacted (Orlikowski & Scott, 2008). However, I do not aim to theorize trust building as solely emerging through practice, or as solely being the result of pre-existing structural mechanisms. Relationships of different parts of sociomaterial assemblage are complex, and neither perspective would be able to show the complete picture.

The complete view of this sociomaterial assemblage is thus more complex than a single theoretical focus can describe. The movements of zooming in and out of guest-host interactions are an attempt at theorizing trust building in digital environments as a multi-layered phenomenon. In doing so, I do not aim at explaining what the right or wrong way of researching trust is, or at constructing a coherent theory that researchers of platforms should apply. Instead, this thesis constructs an *a posteriori* view of trust building based on knowledge collected through the four studies carried out in writing this thesis.

This chapter is structured in the following way. Section 3.1 explains P2P platforms as an organizational form for guest-host encounters. Section 3.2 explains the sociomaterial approach and my application of sociomaterial assemblage for understanding platforms. Section 3.3 extends the discussion to consider performativity as one of the key attributes of this environment. Section 3.4 explains the theoretical basis underlying the movements of zooming in and out of the digital environment.

3.1. Platforms as a new form of organizing

Since the emergence of the sharing economy discourse, platforms have attracted a great deal of scholarly attention, and different conceptualizations of platforms exist. I approach them as a distinct organizational form meant to connect consumers and providers in a digital environment. This is based on an understanding of platforms as intermediators of multi-sided markets that connect peers as consumers and providers (Perren & Kozinets, 2018), and as a hybrid form of corporate organization for platformized labour (Frenken & Fuenfschilling, 2021). Finally, platforms are understood as an assemblage of constantly varying and changing relationships (Mackenzie, 2018). This stresses that, instead of being static and fully accomplished arrangements, platforms are in a constant state of change and transformation (Langley & Leyshon, 2017). Building on these different conceptualizations, I view

them as a sociomaterial assemblage of technologies, infrastructures, organizational practices, and platform users.

One of the defining aspects of P2P platforms is their business models and the ability to create digital environments for meetings of consumers and service providers. The P2P business models have largely been studied as part of the previously discussed sharing economy. For example, Reinholdt and Dolnicar (2017) define Airbnb and other P2P accommodation platforms as P2P network facilitators for multi-sided markets. Multi-sidedness means that the platform manages a marketplace where exchange parties are connected as different sides of a market, e.g., consumers and providers. The authors suggest that hosts offer underutilized space, which guests rent for a short period of time. This defines P2P platforms as part of the sharing economy, as an economic model for sharing underutilized resources, such as an unused room in a flat on Airbnb (Botsman & Rogers, 2010). However, as many professional service providers and large businesses entered the sharing platforms, it became apparent that the resources shared or traded via platforms are no longer underutilized.

The typology of resources shared on P2P platforms is expanded by Wirtz et al. (2019), who suggest that platforms facilitate sharing of assets with either unconstrained or constrained capacity. The former means assets that can only be shared with a certain number of consumers at a time, e.g., accommodation, vehicles. The latter refers to assets that can be simultaneously consumed by an unlimited number of consumers, such as digital files, music, and information. Access to the shared assets or services can be given on a P2P basis (Zervas et al., 2017), or be provided by a platform (Eckhardt & Bardhi, 2016). This means that P2P platforms can be used to share a broad range of assets and services, and the providers can be either casual or professional. Thus, the platform business models and designs have been changing to adapt to the needs of more diverse users and providers.

Despite this diversity, the common aspect of P2P platforms is their use of information and communication technologies (ICTs) for connecting consumers and providers and governing their marketplaces (Gössling & Hall, 2019; Perren & Kozinets, 2018). This has specific implications for building social relationships and trust. Perren and Kozinets (2018) stress that technological means are used to mediate sociality between platform users. Based on earlier work by Adler (2001), they highlight that platforms operate as part of a knowledge-based economy, where knowledge about other people in the market is the key to developing trust and social relationships between them and is generated technologically. However, although the importance of ICTs is acknowledged by most of conceptualizations of platforms, earlier research on platforms is often limited to solely understanding the technological aspects (Perren & Kozinets, 2018).

A larger sociomaterial focus is found in sociological studies that view platforms not only as a technologically mediated business model, but also as an assemblage of relationships between involved users and organizations (Srnicek, 2016). They regard platforms as assembled and configured through practices of platformizing. As MacKenzie (2018, p. 37) explains, "platformizing configures people and things in constantly varying and experimentally modulated relations". This means that platforms are an assemblage of relationships between people and material infrastructures. More importantly, it stresses the ongoing nature of platformizing, a process that continuously shapes both the technology and organization that controls it and users. In this case, a platform can be considered a mode of socio-technical intermediation of business arrangements and users (Langley & Leyshon, 2017). Building on such an understanding, I refer to platforms as an assemblage of devices, infrastructures, algorithms, related routines, rules, and their users.

As an assemblage, a platform is an emerging ensemble of relationships and the entities that constitute it. This makes a platform a distinct form of organizing a marketplace that cannot be understood simply by its function to mediate transactions. Rather, by utilizing means of algorithmic management, platforms co-opt users and assets that do not belong to the platform organization (Stark & Pais, 2020). The different devices, and procedures for their use, create an environment controlled by algorithmic means, which changes the way of establishing trust or accountability (Stark & Broeck, 2024). More specifically, this means that consumers and service providers act like an organization, where they need to develop relationships based on algorithmically calculatable reasons to trust each other (ibid.).

In this thesis, I refer to the devices, guests, and hosts as the platform's members, which are part of a sociomaterial assemblage along with the platform organization, and rules and regulations. This assemblage is distinct from other forms of organizing consumption through its use of user data and information collected by users about each other for the sake of governance. Frenken and Fuenfschilling (2021) refer to such assemblages as a new corporate form with specific capacity to control a workforce without employing them. Users, as consumers and providers, are thus an important part of this assemblage that takes part in its algorithmic management by collecting and reporting information on each other. While presented as a form of building trust between consumers and providers, this enables subtle tracking and ranking of workers who use platforms in a manner that resembles surveillance.

As an organizational form, this sociomaterial assemblage follows its own regulations. For example, Gorwa (2019) suggests that platforms have several modes of governance: being governed by existing laws, by users self-governing the platform's marketplace, and by platforms' ability to govern work and consumption. Similarly, Frenken and Fuenfschilling (2021) find that a platform's set of rules and regulations for both work and consumption can be swiftly changed by the platform organization. In this way, platforms adapt to new commercial opportunities, as well as external regulatory changes, and changes in their user behaviour. As an assemblage, a platform can constantly change due to both the relationships of

entities that form it and external pressures. Thus, studying trust building on platforms requires an analytical approach that can capture how guests and hosts act in a changing environment. The next section discusses how this can be achieved by applying the sociomaterial perspective.

3.2. Sociomaterial assemblage

The changing nature of platforms is captured by the notion of sociomaterial assemblage. It refers to sociomaterial phenomena as being in a constant state of becoming (Introna, 2013). Thus, sociomaterial phenomena consist of their social and material parts, which mutually constitute each other and can only be separated for analytical purposes (Barad, 2003). For example, the discourses of platform organizations can only be understood by also analysing the material structures that they describe, and the practices involved in building trust unfold specifically in relation to the technological and social elements involved in the process.

This view is based on several theoretical perspectives on entanglements between social and material aspects of life. It originates from a relational ontology based on Latour's (2005) and Barad's (2003) ideas about studying relationships between entities as more fundamental than the entities themselves. Thus, the main ontological assumption of the sociomaterial perspective is that the social (e.g., humans, practices, organization, beliefs, etc.) and the material (e.g., computers, code, devices, tables, trains, etc.) elements of a phenomenon mutually constitute each other through their relationships. A sociomaterial assemblage is thus not something 'complete', but a constant process of emerging relationships that are made to achieve specific accomplishments (Introna, 2013). Thinking about platforms as such an assemblage directs our view towards the flows and movement within the assemblage (Wise, 2005), including understanding of how this movement is constrained or enabled to achieve specific outcomes, such as creating a trust-based relationship.

The sociomaterial perspective rejects the dualism between the social and the material as distinct parts of a phenomenon. It is an attempt to decentre both the human actor and "the material" (or technological) aspects in an explanation of a phenomenon. Instead of privileging either of the two, sociomateriality assumes that actors, entities, and categories emerge into their existing state due to their relationships with each other, and the researcher's task is to understand how those relationships become durable (Hultin, 2019; Leonardi, 2013). Durable relationships have consequences that "endure beyond the present, in a matter other than our body, and we can interact at a distance..." (Latour, 1996b, p. 239). They root the phenomena that are enacted in social interactions in material artefacts that remain after and outside the interaction. Therefore, giving attention to the sociomateriality

of a phenomenon means not only studying how social acts are performed, but also the consequences that remain after them (Carlile et al., 2013).

This thesis deals specifically with such sociomaterial consequences of managing trust via platforms. It starts with understanding that technologies of control enact control through a modulated relationship with the platform. As shown by Germann Molz (2014), touristic accommodation platforms enact control as self-discipline, performed by guests and hosts due to their relationship with technologies that facilitate trust using reputational information. Earlier studies have pointed out that this kind of control has established a regime of decentralized and non-hierarchical surveillance through an organization's power to monitor and discipline (Andrejevic, 2005). More recently, it has been shown that such self-discipline stems from systematic use of algorithmic management, which is used not only to monitor and discipline gig workers as usually understood (Newlands, 2020), but also to enact the same kind of control of consumers (Stark & Broeck, 2024).

The sociomaterial perspective in this thesis serves primarily to highlight how the interrelationships between platform users and technologies enact trust and accountability performatively. As explained in Paper 3, this means that discourses and technologies enact specific realities in which users operate (Orlikowski & Scott, 2008). This is discussed in depth in the next section, grounding the analysis of both discourses and interaction with technologies in performative enactment of guest-host relationships.

3.3. Performativity of discourse and technologies

As an analytical concept, performativity has been commonly used to analyse the effects that discourse has on the reality it describes. It refers to enactment of the reality that language describes (Barad, 2003; Callon, 1998). In the entanglements of humans and technologies, it refers not only to language, but also to the enactment of social reality as a sociomaterial process (Orlikowski & Scott, 2008). In essence, the term builds on speech act theory, as presented by Austin (1962) and developed by Searle (1979). The concept of speech acts is well-known among semioticians and linguists as a characteristic of speech – the use of language to enact what the speaker wishes to convey. It is a communicative action, an utterance that conveys the speaker's intentions, paving a path towards the expressed outcome (Searle, 1979).

Social scientists have adapted the performativity of speech acts in a number of settings. For example, Butler (1990) refers to performativity to understand how gender identities take part in creating the reality they describe. Other studies that apply the notion of performativity have shown that financial models and economic theories produce the market conditions and effects they attempt to represent and explain (Callon, 1998; MacKenzie, 2006). It shows that economic discourses, and

the tools used to perform tasks necessary to create them, also create a phenomenon studied by the discipline, rather than simply describing it (MacKenzie, 2006). As a speech act, discourse sets the conditions for enacting the future imagined by the speaker. Even if the speaker's intention is merely to represent a phenomenon, and is expressed in a seemingly objective discourse, the utterance of a reality already paves the way towards it (Searle, 1979).

Barad (2003) has further discussed the performativity of scientific discourse as material-discursive. Similarly to the studies by Callon (1998) and Mackenzie (2006), Barad (2003) shows that scientific discourse, and the tools and methods used to create scientific knowledge, create outcomes that remain durable. This means that discourses, tools and devices are used as 'apparatuses' to enact boundaries for a phenomenon and constitute reality as well as our understanding of it. This notion is explained by an example of actual physical measurement tools used to measure and produce concepts in natural sciences (Barad, 2003). The results of measurements are intrinsically related to how the measurements work, and together with writing up the measured phenomenon, they introduce the boundaries for understanding the phenomenon. Thus, measurements and discourses are not merely static arrangements, but apparatuses that constitute what is intelligible and material, in other words they constitute what humans can act upon.

Performativity is important in discussing how consumer-provider relationships based on trust and accountability are developed in digital environments. Both trust and accountability require that people be made visible by their reputation. However, Roberts (2009) as well as Espeland and Sauder (2007) show that a demand to be transparent about one's actions and enforced visibility are performative in creating outcomes for the visible persons. Visibility puts pressure on a person to behave according to standards, which are not necessarily internal to the person, which forces them to adjust the way they present themselves in order to avoid being transparent. For platforms, this means that the devices used for enacting visibility act as a force that produces discipline through observation and creates norms for conduct. However, it also urges people to provide false accounts and employ various tactics to depict themselves and others as meeting standards, even if they do not meet them (see McDaid et al., 2019).

In studying digital environments, performativity is well described by Lessig's (1999) formulation that in cyberspace "code is law". Code, like discourse, has the performative power to shape the world in some way (Fuller, 2003). However, as this notion has been further scrutinized by research into the effects of algorithms, code's effects appeared limited by the architectures and protocols that define it (Kitchin, 2017). Code is not so much a law, but a proposition of reality, the implementation of which depends on myriad accidental connections between the technologies and the people that act in them (Kitchin & Dodge, 2011). Therefore, the relationship between social and material aspects of these environments is complex and cannot

be completely explained as effects of top-down means of algorithmic management and control, but it still needs to account for such mechanisms.

In their ability to shape the world, algorithms act like discourse (Fuller, 2003). Thus, Barad's (2003) explanation of discourse's importance in performing reality can apply in a very similar manner. Discourse does not only refer to spoken words and descriptive statements, instead:

Discourse is not what is said; it is that which constrains and enables what can be said. Discursive practices define what counts as meaningful statements. (Barad 2003, p. 819)

The same essential function of "constraining and enabling" what can be said or done is performed by the algorithms that structure digital environments. In the environment of tourism, the discourses and technologies that enable sharing, hosting, algorithms, and trust enact the meaning of these phenomena and constitute how a platform's users make sense of what is trustworthy, a good host, and how sharing should be carried out.

In this thesis, performativity in digital environments is explored in two ways – by referring to discourses that shape the idea of trustworthiness, as in Paper 1, and by examining the scripting of a platform's environment, as in Paper 3. Here, discourse refers to the knowledge about the platform that is "constrained or enabled" by its communication, and scripting refers to the affordances coded into the digital environment to meet the policies and business needs of the platform. This moves the focus of this thesis away from technologies as mediators of tourism to understanding that tourism performed with platforms is a unique phenomenon, referred to by Hannam et al. (2014) as 'rearticulated' by ubiquitous connectivity and technology. The sociomaterial perspective shows that this connectivity enacts the durable outcomes studied in this thesis.

The studies in Paper 1 and 3 analyse both the environment and the users' acts in it. Therefore, while Scott and Orlikowski (2014) suggest that performativity unfolds in people's practice, I propose a broader approach. Instead of focusing on practices alone, I aim to maintain an analytic relationship between the actions of guest and hosts, and the structural forces that shape the environment in which they meet. Therefore, in my explanation of trust building on P2P platforms, I use the broad toolkit of methods and analytical concepts introduced in the following sections.

3.4. The toolkit: zooming in and out of guest-host interactions

With all the previous considerations, this thesis presents trust building in digital environments as a multifaceted phenomenon. I approach it from various directions and present the findings as a multi-layered explanation that relies on several perspectives. Different studies consider the performative acts of guests and hosts, the structural elements of the digital environment, and discourses that frame it. This thesis is a product of these separate studies, all of which focus on the same digital environment. In forming my explanation of the observed phenomena, I borrow Nicolini's (2009) approach of assembling a toolkit of the analytical concepts needed to appreciate different aspects of a phenomenon. Nicolini's (2009) toolkit consists of the concepts required to understand sociomaterial practices of organizing. My toolkit is made with the purpose of understanding the digital environment in which trust and control unfold. This is done by zooming into encounters between tourists, hosts, and the platform, and then zooming out to trace how they are connected.

3.4.1. Zooming in: affordances and scripts

I perform the movements of zooming into guest-host interactions in Paper 2 and 3. In this case, that means observing the real-life events that contribute to building of trust, following the guests and hosts as they step through the digital environment and asking them about the meanings and experiences of interaction with each other and the platform. The main concepts driving this thinking were the affordances and scripts of the digital environment.

Affordances are a common concept for analysis of the relationship between technology and its users. Affordances are commonly understood as relational features that mediate interactions, however, social scientific studies of sociomateriality have previously claimed that the concept needs a more explicated ontology (Carlile et al., 2013). Described simply, affordances are the resources and constraints that a technology provides to its users (Norman, 1988). However, the concept is more complex, since perception of affordances is "based on our past knowledge and experience applied to our perception of the things about us" (ibid., p. 219). McGrenere and Ho (2000) further stress their relational nature by noting that affordances "are relative to the action capabilities of a particular actor" (p. 1). Being relative to "action capabilities" suggests that affordances depend on the relationship between properties of the technology and the ability of a human actor to perceive and actualize them. This signifies that affordances are action-oriented, i.e., they are actualized as a person interacts with technology to achieve specific goals (Dohn, 2009).

Affordances are firmly rooted in the material existence of things, framing the tangible aspects of a technology and the outcomes it creates (Carlile et al., 2013). Platforms are built through the process of coding and determining the actions of their users in a way that can be mediated (Mackenzie, 2018), therefore, their affordances are established mainly through the process of designing both the technical interface and the related requirements. Mackenzie (2006) notes that coded objects are capable of supporting or extending the agency of non-present parties, such as system designers, programmers, users, corporations, or governments, which causes the designed affordances of P2P platforms to mediate not only users' interactions, but also platform developers' desires. Thus, a user's movements in the digital environment can be enabled or constrained by inscribing relevant affordances in the technological design of the platform.

My attention to affordances was captured by Hutchby's (2001) early suggestion that affordances can be useful to analyse people's use of technology by addressing the functional and relational aspects that frame possibilities for action. As the thesis progressed, however, it appeared that the concept of affordances has attributed technology too much power over what social interactions are afforded, and often becomes simply equated with a technology's functions (Jarzabkowski & Pinch, 2013). Studying P2P platforms as sociomaterial entanglements required a different approach, as appropriations of platforms in tourism needed to be analysed as emerging and ongoing accomplishments, rather than given by distinct properties of platforms and users. Therefore, analytically I refer to the concept of scripting, as described by Jelsma (2003) and Jarzabkowski and Pinch (2013), to relate the platform's affordances and the user's actions.

3.4.2. Scripting a digital environment

Scripting is a way to connect the use and design of technology, based on earlier semiotics-inspired Actor-Network-Theory thinking. Following Woolgar's (1990) definition, scripting of technologies ensures that the user 'reads' them the intended way. Jelsma (2003) adopts the notion of scripts for understanding human action in a setting, where technology is an active mediator between users, their goals, and the designers. Scripts are understood as structural features of an artefact that encourage acceptable action, while counteracting other actions (Jelsma, 2003). Using a semiotic metaphor, Jelsma (2003) explains that scripts have prescriptive power to direct the user towards desired actions, based on inscriptions made in the technology by its designer. This means that the designer inscribes the technology with affordances that direct users to its desired use, by designing it to allow the user to act in a desired way, and to prevent other actions.

In this thesis, I use the concept of scripting to extend the understanding of a platform's affordances. The concept suggests that technological objects are 'inscribed' with affordances that steer behaviour towards actions that fulfil the

designer's agenda. As Akrich (1992, p. 208) explains "technical objects define a framework of action together with the actors and the space in which they are supposed to act". Such a framework for action becomes a useful analytical tool for understanding appropriations of technology in digital environments, as they are themselves a product of technological design and carry scripts. A good example of this is the Airbnb platform, as its virtual environment of use is purposefully designed to support building trust between users (Aufmann, 2016). This would suggest that its users operate in a scripted environment, where specific affordances are included to suggest how users should 'read' the environment for trust relationships to emerge.

The concept of scripting has its origins in Actor-Network Theory (ANT), which is a widespread approach to studying sociomaterial phenomena (Schultze et al., 2020). Like Barad (2003), it highlights the performativity of sociomaterial phenomena and studies the way in which human actors are entangled with the material (Latour, 2005). ANT focuses its analytical attention on the relationships between human and non-human actors, challenging the usual assumption that only humans can have agency. Although this is not a fundamental question for this thesis, it shows that the concepts used in the ANT approach are focused on the environment in which scripts unfold, allowing for a deeper analysis. While I do not aim to explore the philosophical questions of whether non-human actors should be attributed agency similar to that of humans, the concepts used in various studies are useful for understanding how tourists and hosts relate to the digital environment in which they act.

For example, tourism research has previously largely benefited from the ANT approach to studying its relationship with materiality. ANT has contributed to understanding how tourism systems are assembled as interdependent sociomaterial configurations that consist of people, organizations, technologies, and spaces (van der Duim et al., 2017). This means that humans and material objects have equal importance in understanding the outcomes produced by such systems. Studying how human-material relations are ordered and associated with each other in a systematic manner shows that tourism, especially when it involves technological stakeholders, is more complex than usually assumed (ibid.)

In this light, scripting is a useful concept for understanding the entanglement between a platform's material infrastructure, tourists, and hosts, focusing attention on the moments in which they use the devices, digital interfaces, communication tools and other services a platform provides. As a concept developed in ANT, scripting can help us understand how elements of the sociomaterial assemblage that constitutes platforms relate to each other. It suggests that social reality is produced by fluid entities that appear in inter-connected realities and form a network, and it considers the whole of interacting elements rather than separating them (Latour, 1996a). Social reality itself is seen as a product of interactions within a network that has "as many dimensions as they [nodes in the network] have connections" (Latour, 1996a, p. 370). Inscriptions in the platform made according to the platform

organizations business model are useful to understand how the users' actions are tied to the larger business interests.

Analysis of scripting focuses on relationships between the platform, policies that underlie its use, and humans that use it. They convey meaning that informs practices of using technology and drive routine actions towards specific goals. However, as noted by Jarzabkowski and Pinch (2013), individuals may engage with technology in unexpected ways, effectively reinscribing it so that the prescribed action sequence does not need to be followed. Thus, inscriptions may carry prescriptive power over a technology's users and give direction for action, and connect the design and use processes, but their actual appropriations of technology may be taken in unexpected directions.

3.4.3. Zooming out: structural mechanisms and discourses

I perform the movement of zooming out twice: in Paper 1 and Paper 4. Paper 1 directs attention to the platform's discourse that frames guest-host interactions. Meanwhile, Paper 4 conceptualizes surveillance as a form of control by proposing a conceptual view of structural mechanisms that enable surveillance in the studied digital environment. Both studies signify the interconnectedness of trust building with the business model and the interests of the platform organization. The studied discourses show how trustworthiness is a notion constructed discursively through various policies. The conceptual study shows how these policies relate to a platform's communication, technological infrastructures and services.

The first movement of zooming out is performed in the analysis of discourses that underpin the use of the Airbnb platform. My interest in the platform's discourse was sparked by research in media studies showing that platforms govern their users' behaviour via discourses and affordances (Bucher & Helmond, 2018; Gorwa, 2019). These studies have demonstrated that even though consumer-directed policy documents are rarely read by a platform's users, they are often carefully crafted and work towards establishing an environment, where users are directed to act in desired ways. The same documents are also crafted to give the platform organization more power in making decisions that manage and discipline users (Gillespie, 2019). However, such studies have not been carried out on P2P platforms within the sharing economy. P2P platforms rely on trust to ensure that direct exchanges happen, but how is trust understood in this context and what form of trust are users driven towards? In the study in Paper 1, we show that discourse is used to form a narrative that establishes the meaning of trustworthiness on the platform.

Trustworthiness is therefore understood as a performatively enacted concept. Policies and documents that describe the platform's use enact boundaries for actions that are allowed or constrained and set the platform's users in a desired direction. While Paper 1 focuses on discourse, this discussion is extended in Paper 3, where the relationship between discourses and the platform's scripts is also shown. Discourses and scripts complement each other. While the written discourse sets the rules and desired platform use, the previously discussed scripts more actively direct the users towards fulfilling the outcomes set by its discursive material.

Another important concept for zooming out is the structural mechanisms of the digital environment. Structural mechanisms are considered as a concept that describes the intentional enactments of control in a platform's marketplace. The concept proposes that the platform organization shapes the digital environment of a platform by enacting a structure of control, inscribed with specific affordances. Building trust is thus a part of what the digital environment is built for. It is thus insufficient to only study the practices of platform users, as that would show a different view of what constitutes trust building. Studies that take such an approach eventually tend to equate trust with accountability (e.g., Mouritsen & Thrane, 2006) as a by-product of the practice of evaluating. At the same time, it is insufficient to attribute structural mechanisms with all the power to generate outcomes in a digital environment. That would strip the agency from the platform's users, who have been shown in my and other empirical works to be able to work around the official scripts (as shown in Paper 2 and 3 of this thesis) and find ways to develop techniques of productive resistance to algorithmic management (as shown by Ettlinger, 2018).

The aim of conceptualizing structural mechanisms is not to enmesh the structures and actors into a sociomaterial whole, but rather to separate them. This was therefore a useful approach for the conceptual purpose of the zooming out movement in Paper 4. It allows identifying different elements of the sociomaterial assemblage. Although the discussion of structural mechanisms is presented in Paper 4, it was the first paper written and published in this thesis. The conceptualization here is framed using a critical realist theoretical approach (Saver, 2008; Volkoff & Strong, 2013). Therefore, it presents the relationships between entities in the digital environment as enacted by the structural mechanisms that shape it. It proposes a structured approach to sociomaterial phenomena, however, in later thesis work, I have moved to a more relational understanding of sociomateriality as a constantly unfolding process. Since the studied sociomaterial assemblage is understood as being in a state of constant change, its structural components relate to each other and users in different temporary ways. Thus, it appeared that separating all the different components of the assemblage and trying to distinctively name them is useful mainly for conceptual purposes, but that understanding the particular details of platform use requires a more flexible, relationship-based approach.

4. Research methodology

The toolkit approach to trust building described in the previous chapter also requires specific methodological choices. This thesis has taken the shape of a case study of the Airbnb platform, utilizing different methods suitable for an inquiry into how trust is built in a digital environment. According to Yin (2013), a case study can be defined as an inquiry into a phenomenon in its reality. In that sense, this thesis explores how trust is built in the reality of guests and hosts in a digital environment. This is a pluralist approach, where priority is given to exploring the phenomenon from different angles, with a multi-method methodology and several data sources (Tasci et al., 2020). It allows observing and analysing a phenomenon up close in an ethnographic fashion, as well as developing a broader, conceptual view.

This chapter presents the methodological choices I have made in the four studies that comprise this dissertation. While the research process typically begins by creating a research approach or strategy (Creswell, 2013), this dissertation is a compilation of four studies carried out and written up separately. These studies contribute to each other and our understanding of P2P platforms, however, they employ different designs and strategies. Thus, this thesis proposes an abductive explanation of the trust building process. I have collected the data on different occasions, as it was necessary for each paper presented in the analytical part. The data were collected and analysed for the purpose of each study, and the studies' results were compiled later on. Together, they form an in-depth case study of a single platform.

Yin (2013) recommends conducting case studies using data from documentation, archival records, interviews and observations, among other data sources. These are the sources I have relied upon as well. The discourse analysis is conducted by studying relevant documents, digital ethnographic methods were used for observing and interviewing guests and hosts, and a conceptual literature review in this thesis builds on previous academic and public knowledge about the case. The data sources are specific for each method and analytical approach, as relevant in each separate study.

The methodology is explained in the following form. Section 4.1. presents the ontological considerations that guide this thesis. Section 4.2. presents the overall case study design and an overview of the methods applied in the different papers. Section 4.3. presents discourse analysis as the method applied in Paper 1.

Section 4.4. presents the digital ethnographic methods used in Paper 2 and 3. Section 4.5. presents the approach to a conceptual literature review applied in Paper 4.

4.1. Relational ontology

In the early stages of working on this thesis, I was often asked "whose perspective is this about?" Is it about the guests, the hosts, or the platform organization? The answer is essentially "neither". It is common to start and focus social scientific research around social entities or structures, such as tourists and hosts, presenting their perspectives on a phenomenon. Yet with this thesis, I follow the approach proposed by Emirbayer (1997) of maintaining the focus on the sociomaterial relationships between entities, rather than the entities themselves. In this case, the relationships between guests, hosts, and the platform are the primary focus of analysis. More specifically, the empirical studies in this thesis aim at understanding what these relationships become in the digital environment of P2P platforms. This means that instead of presenting the perspective of hosts, guests, or an organization, this thesis investigates a process from various angles that may not be clearly visible for either of the involved parties alone.

Such an approach signifies a relational ontology, where relationships are considered as the primary unit of reality (Schultze et al., 2020) and regards humans and things as mutually constitutive. In essence, it recognizes that "phenomena do not exist independently of their relations" (Schultze et al., 2020, p. 815), which means that people and things that exist both in nature and culture are related and inseparable. In this thesis, I have arrived at this view by conducting empirical studies.

The first study was carried out while writing Paper 4 (published in 2021) and followed a critical realist ontological framing. Unlike the relational ontology used in later studies, analysis from a critical realist perspective focuses on the relationship between people and technology as distinct entities (Leonardi, 2013). This view has worked well in conceptualizing the structural mechanisms of surveillance in Paper 4, as it clearly presents involved entities and their interrelations. However, as my further studies moved towards understanding the process of trust building, it became apparent that distinctions between entities needed for a critical realist analysis are often impossible to make. Trust is a psychological as well as social phenomenon, and separating guests and hosts as people that develop trust and the technologies that facilitate it would have resulted a fragmented picture that could look very differently when approached from a different angle.

Therefore, in the remaining studies, I rely on a sociomaterial perspective that follows a relational understanding of the world, focusing on the becoming of entities, or what shapes them and how (Introna, 2013). This means that the researched subjects are never fully constituted and that there is always some space

for them to be reworked and change (Hultin, 2019). This follows Barad's (2003) proposition that the process of research is that of deciding and enacting boundaries for entities and processes in the entanglements of social and material aspects. In a similar way, this thesis is also an attempt at enacting some intelligible boundaries for entities and relationships that constitute P2P platforms, trust in this context, as well as tourism as a sociomaterial phenomenon. This approach is especially useful in a case study, as it develops rich context-dependent knowledge of the observed phenomenon, and the relationships that constitute it.

Barad's (2003) discussion on accountability also has implications for construction of scientific discourse and practice. It suggests that science does not merely represent an observed phenomenon, but that it has a performative power to create durable outcomes (Barad, 2003). Later applications of such an approach to knowledge creations points at the need for researchers to take accountability for the outcomes of scientific practices, as they result in durable outcomes that have lasting consequences (Hultin, 2019; Schultze et al., 2020). This has broad implications for taking responsibility for the management of social relationships on the basis of knowledge, whether it is based on scientific or algorithmic knowledge. The way scientific knowledge is produced is also closely related to the reality it produces, rather than just representing it. The practices of doing research and produced discourses enact the boundaries of their subjects, defining what is known, thus also shaping the reality in which they exist, the standards according to which they are understood and judged.

Relational ontology is especially fitting for researching purposefully designed environments, controlled through inscriptions of algorithmic affordances. As discussed in the previous Chapter 3, algorithms as well as scientific discourses have a performative quality. For example, the algorithms that shape the cultures of digital spaces (Striphas, 2015) take part in defining what is considered important and authentic (van Nuenen, 2019). In a more specific example, Kitchin and Dodge (2011) show that code and infrastructures that constitute algorithmic systems create effects that both echo prior actions and conventions and are contingent – scripted and rewritten based on needs of their designers. Like language, code and applications of algorithms used to control a digital environment define what platform users, tourists, hosts, and other stakeholders in tourism systems refer to as trustworthy knowledge.

The rest of this methodology section presents the choices made in each of the studies that comprise this thesis, while regarding how these approaches developed over the course of conducting those studies. While the thesis itself presents a coherent explanation for the observed phenomena the methodology section gives a more detailed view of the process in which these methods were applied and sometimes developed for the purposes of a specific study.

4.2. Case study design

This thesis has taken the shape of a qualitative case study, where Airbnb represents a critical case of a platform designed for trust (Aufmann, 2016). A critical case here is formed by observing the phenomenon across a wide range of observations that are bound to a specific space and time (Flyvbjerg, 2006). However, in this thesis, the space and time are bound differently – by affordances and infrastructures of a digital platform, rather than a specific location consisting of buildings, rooms, and people within them.

A case study helps generate rich context-dependent knowledge about a phenomenon, observing it in real life situations (Flyvbjerg, 2006). This is useful for the study of sociomateriality, as the object of such study unfolds in context-dependent enactments of the observed everyday life (Hultin, 2019). Trust develops between users who act in a specific context and situation. As a sociomaterial enactment, trust building is therefore a context-dependent phenomenon, where specific affordances, scripts and boundaries unfold due to the relationship of people and their context. These enactments of trust building are observed using digital ethnographic methods (Hine, 2015). Findings from digital ethnographic studies are then related to the discourse analysis and the conceptual literature review for identifying structural elements of the observed digital environment.

The case study in this thesis is thus built around a combination of interpretivist research methods and an inquiry into mechanisms that structure a platform's environment. Interpretivist methods help us understand trust building as an outcome of interactions between guests and hosts, yet they also direct the researcher's attention to the phenomena as interpreted by the researched people. The Airbnb platform has been selected as a case both due to the convenience of finding a large number of guests and hosts that use the platform, and due to it having been previously studied a great deal. For example, Dann et al. (2019) note that this platform has specifically attracted the attention of researchers from various domains who have investigated its technological, economic, social, and legal environments. In this thesis, the focus on the case of Airbnb provides specific boundaries in terms of technological and social aspects but allows access to a diverse user base.

This allowed application of different research methods, to inquire into the case from various angles. Although listed as Paper 4, the first study carried out in this thesis was the conceptual literature review of surveillance mechanisms. At the beginning of the thesis writing, this review allowed the complexity of the sociomaterial assemblage that constitutes P2P platforms to be captured and insights that informed other empirical studies to be generated. Digital ethnographic methods applied in empirical papers allowed zooming into specific enactments of trust and accountability in platform use. The conceptual review has also revealed that a platform's discourse – in the form of community guidelines and policies that define

the platform's features and suggest accepted appropriations – also plays an important role in the enactments of surveillance, trust, and accountability. This has led to development of a study based on analysis of discourses in the platform's policy documents. The methods used in these studies are presented in Table 1 and explained in further sections along with related theoretical considerations.

Study	Methods	Analytic approach	Data used
Paper 1	Discourse analysis of Terms of Service, Community Policies, Guidelines	Discourse analysis	15 main analysed documents (42 items in total)
Paper 2	Media go-along observations and interviews	Grounded theory	15 media go-alongs observations and interviews
Paper 3	Media go-alongs, platform's walkthrough	Grounded theory	10 interviews;
			15 documents and pages analysed
Paper 4	Literature review	Conceptual review	65 papers analysed (171 items used in total)

4.3. Discourse analysis in the study of sociomateriality

Paper 1 in this thesis is based on a discourse analysis of the Airbnb platform's Terms of Service, community policies, and guidelines. Hardy and Thomas (2015) note that it is common to criticize discursive approaches in research for neglecting the material and instead focusing on representation and language. This view locates material and discursive elements in opposing dialectic positions. However, the relationship between material and discourse does not have to be that of direct oppositions (Putnam, 2015). Discourse analysis contributes to a deeper understanding of the relationship between materiality and human activity. This notion is based on Mumby's (2011) suggestion that discourses do more than represent materiality; they also enact and constitute reality by articulating and understanding interactions and related material entities. As further observed by Jones (2014), even in Barad's (2003) account of performativity, which is largely used as the basis for sociomaterial inquiry (Scott & Orlikowski, 2014), discourses are noted as playing a key role in the performativity of reality.

In the case of Airbnb, discourses show how the platform is constructed to align its users' actions with the platform's business model. In achieving this, it is constructed as part of the larger discourse of the sharing economy (discussed in detail by Schor, 2015). The analytical approach in this study regarded discourse as constituting the norms and boundaries for people's actions (Fairclough, 1996; Skålén et al., 2006). A discourse is thus seen as a means to govern and introduce order. Such an understanding is more often pronounced in media studies of social media platforms (Gillespie, 2019; Gorwa, 2019). Media studies have shown that discourse takes part in the studied constitutive entanglement along with technological affordances and devices that affect human behaviour (Bucher & Helmond, 2018). Our study takes this notion as its starting point and investigates how discourses contribute to structuring a digital environment. Further digital ethnographic studies in other papers corroborate the findings of our discourse analysis with deeper insights into the topic.

In our study, we focus on three types of content that formulate the platform's discourse: legal terms of service, community policies and community guidelines. The analysis focuses on how this content is used to reify what Airbnb proposes to be 'trustworthy'. We refer to Gillespie (2019) to analyse this content as a 'discursive performance' in building confidence in the platform, setting a formal basis for trustworthiness and urging users to act towards it. The analysis we perform looks further into the rhetoric applied to establish a notion of what constitutes a trustworthy consumer, the roles of hosts and the platform organization.

4.4. Digital ethnographic methods

A qualitative ethnographic design of studies for Paper 2 and 3 allows accounting for individual cultural, or learning-based differences in perceptions of the platform and interactions with it. The empirical material used in Paper 2 and 3 is thus comprises digital ethnographic data, consisting of interviews with tourists, virtual go-along observations of users, and related documents. Reliance on interviews and observations makes the design of this study similar to other qualitative case studies of digital applications and platforms. The exact methods used in the study are discussed in the next section.

Ethnographic research is grounded in a desire to understand people's everyday lives, behaviour, and experiences, rather than producing predictive theories about patterns of behaviour (Crang & Cook, 2007). Similarly, this thesis is driven by a desire to understand how social relationships are enacted in sociomaterial assemblages. Ethnographic methods and principles of data collection proved to be useful for this purpose. I do not claim to be conducting an ethnography of platforms as it is understood by Atkinson (2015), i.e., involving an intensive and lengthy period of

engagement with the field where empirical material is collected. However, ethnographic methods are useful for studies of online phenomena (such as platform use), as they can be effectively adapted to different settings (Caliandro, 2018).

As cautioned by Hine (2015), understanding phenomena that occur in both online and offline settings requires avoiding separation of the digital and the physical as distinct realms. Instead, the digital and the physical settings can be integrated to see the researched phenomenon as a continuous system and to capture it coherently and continuously (Boyd, 2015).

Researching sociomaterial entanglements poses a challenge for such research, as the enactments of sociomaterial phenomena happen in both settings. The guests and hosts on Airbnb interact with each other in person, but also appropriate technology and communicate online. For example, in Paper 2, I apply digital ethnographic methods to understand how this online-offline boundary is crossed, by asking research participants about interactions between guests and hosts, and evaluations that follow such interactions, but are produced on the Airbnb platform. In Paper 3, the focus shifts to the moments when the platform is used, which requires a different, less reflective approach.

Therefore, in conducting empirical research using ethnographic methods, I have tried to apply different methods and techniques that would be appropriate in specific cases. The methods in this study aim to capture enactments that happen in a setting not defined by separate boundaries of physical and virtual, but in a setting that is embedded in the everyday life of the participants (Hine, 2015). It is important to grasp their understanding of the platform, its affordances and scripts, follow them through their platform use, and observe how they are embedded in the studied assemblage.

4.4.1. Media go-along interviews and platform's walkthrough

The digital ethnographic methods employed in Paper 2 are based on the assumption that observing people in their platform use is similar to observing them 'on the move' (Büscher & Urry, 2009). This means that participants are observed and interviewed as they move from reflecting on physical interactions to reviewing those interactions and appropriating the platform's functions for that goal. Jørgensen (2016) offers a method of 'media go-along' for capturing such mobility in the platform's digital environment and physical interactions.

The method is similar to Kusenbach's (2003) ethnographic go-along interview method as a systematic approach to capturing the informant's actions and interpretations. Both methods are used for studying environments as material structures that give shape to a user's experience and afford or constrict certain actions (Jørgensen, 2016). This task is more straightforward in physical setting, where the researcher can move through space with the informant, following them in

their everyday routines. When adapting the method to digital environments, it is important to remember the notion that they can have the same kind of material affordances, i.e., allowing and limiting certain movements, and give shape to a person's actions and interpretations (Carlile et al., 2013).

The media go-along follows a media user as they step through the digital environment of the applications they engage with (Jørgensen, 2016). They differ from the usual go-along interviews, as the researcher draws attention to specific topics, rather than simply following the user's routine. These topics can relate to characteristics of a digital environment, such as representations, affordances, and communications the user engages with. In the case of studying Airbnb use, it mostly involved engaging with the platform for user's daily tasks in browsing, booking, managing existing and past bookings, communicating, evaluating and reviewing. I have conducted the go-along virtually, following the informants as they engage with the studied platform and asking them to reflect on and narrate their actions. This information is written in fieldnotes, and recorded as an interview, producing an output that can be analysed both as an observation and an interview and resulting in a rich description of the informant's usual practice.

The capabilities and limitations of methods are revealed in their practical application (Hine, 2015). I have applied the media go-along on two occasions, in Paper 2 and 3. Thus, in applying the go-along in Paper 3, I have also made some modifications in overall methodology. As this study focused on studying how accountability is enacted in specific appropriations of the platform, the reflective go-along was not sufficient. It was important to understand exact inscriptions of the platform, for which I have employed a walkthrough method, detailed by Light et al. (2018). The method is used to understand a platform's overall functionality and features. This method is suitable for understanding closed systems that require registration for entry, such as the Airbnb platform. During the walkthrough, the researcher systematically steps through various stages of registration and entry, everyday use, and discontinuation (Light et al., 2018). In the process, data are collected on the platform's vision, operating model and the rules of its use, all of which constitute the platform's digital environment.

The walkthrough makes explicit the details that are otherwise taken for granted when using digital applications (Light et al., 2018). Since there is no clearly defined list of Airbnb features and inscriptions, this method provided a way to systematically collect and analyse policy documents that define the platform's use, in combination with myself stepping through the platform from booking to reviewing stays, recording how important policies are actualized in the platform's design. The walkthrough steps are recorded in video recordings, screenshots, and collected policy pages.

The walkthrough of the Airbnb platform gives an idea about how the platform's use is scripted, but provides only limited information about its use. Information about platform use was therefore obtained by conducting further media go-alongs, however, substantiating them with better techniques for conducting and analysing these data.

In the time between collecting data for Paper 2 and 3, the Covid-19 pandemic occurred and introduced new forms of data collection. Along with the pandemic, video-conferencing tools have seen a rapid development, and attitudes towards conducting interviews digitally have become more positive. Therefore, go-alongs in the study for Paper 3 were conducted while borrowing a technique of observing users 'in action', video-recording and interviewing them at the same time, which is common in the contextual designing approach from ICT studies (Holtzblatt & Beyer, 2017). The participants were interviewed over the video-conferencing platform *Zoom*, which allowed video-recording of the participant's steps in the platform and interviewing them as we stepped through various windows and functionalities available for users.

Referring to reviews written while interviewing or referring to earlier stays also helps the user reflect on the outcomes for them that are related to particular scripts. Zillinger et al. (2018) note that users are often unsure about what actions they have taken in the past when searching for information on the internet. Similarly, they might not be sure about specific steps taken in relation to evaluating and reviewing. Therefore, a more experimental approach may be better suited to observing specific online actions than typical interviews (Zillinger, 2020). Contextual interviews solve this problem and generate a rich dataset for later analysis. Since consumers who use information channels on the internet do not usually limit themselves to a specific channel or platform (Zillinger, 2020), this method also helps us understand how they involve both the researched platform and possible additional tools.

The go-alongs were conducted on two occasions. First, in 2020, go-along interviews were carried out with 15 participants, tourists who use Airbnb, and used in the study for Paper 2. The initial five participants were identified through snowballing from the researcher's personal network, while later interview participants were identified using purposive sampling – selecting participants who fulfil specific criteria (Daniel, 2012). In this case, the criteria were that participants should have travelled within the past six months and used Airbnb for arranging accommodation. Only people residing in southern Sweden or the Greater Copenhagen area were interviewed. The second round of go-alongs were conducted in Spring 2023 in the study for Paper 3. At this stage, 10 go-along interviews were conducted. This study is focused on understanding use of the platform and its functions, instead of focusing on the perspective of either guests or hosts. Therefore, this sample consists of both guests and hosts. The participants were identified by snowballing through extended personal networks and in social networks groups for tourist accommodation hosts. A detailed list of interview participants from both stages is provided in Appendix 1.

4.4.2. Use of documents

The platform's walkthrough also produced a large number of documents that were used to analyse inscriptions in the platform's design. The use of documents in Paper 3 is thus grounded in a theoretical understanding of platforms as scripted artefacts – being purposefully designed to afford some and constrict other actions (Jelsma, 2003). Interviews and go-along observations show how users interact with the platform, but the scripts built into the platform's design cannot be apparent from its use alone. Identifying scripts requires understanding the purposes for which the specific platform's features are created. Policy documents and guidelines for users to familiarize themselves with the platform's functions worked well to generate such an understanding.

Although these documents were gathered for a rather technical purpose, the policies and community guidelines were also identified as part of the surveillant assemblage that characterizes the Airbnb platform (see Paper 4 in this thesis). Documents are written artefacts that describe reality and take part in constructing it (Potter, 1996). They describe reality, thus contributing to the way people understand it, and may compel them to act in a certain way (Van Dijk, 1996) Therefore, descriptions are not merely passive events, and written documents are usually produced with specific interests in mind (Cameron, 2001). Therefore, we have decided to extend the study of collected documents to a study of co-constituting trustworthiness on Airbnb via its policies and guidelines, which is presented in Paper 1. For this study, the corpus of collected documents used in this thesis and details about them are presented in Appendix 2.

4.4.3. Data analysis using a grounded theory approach

The data in the empirical studies were analysed by applying procedures from a grounded theory approach to data analysis (Charmaz & Bryant, 2016; Corbin & Strauss, 2012). However, it is important to note that my approach to data analysis is more abductive than the constructionist grounded theory analysis described by Charmaz and Bryant (2016). In data analysis, I follow a similar cyclical approach relying heavily on recurring cycles of coding as data are being collected and analysed, but at later stages such codes are informed by theory concerning specific researched phenomena, e.g., theory about trust building, which is already well established in the field.

Still, some of the main principles that Charmaz and Bryant (2016) describe guided my analytical process. As data were being collected, I have coded them openly, aiming to get "as close to the phenomenon as possible" (p. 386) and to compare data and codes across the analysis process. Of the more technical components of grounded theory, I have relied heavily on memo writing for recording the coding process – where specific codes come from, how they compare across other codes and theory I have been working with, as well as recording other analytical reflections of the process – hints and ideas that come up more intuitively and could be checked at later stages.

Procedurally, interviews in all data collection stages were first coded with open coding, i.e., coding every line of the transcripts, to identify people's understandings, possible objects of interests, tentative relationships between concepts that appear in the data (Matteucci & Gnoth, 2017). This enabled an understanding of the participant's perception of the platform's functions, noting individual actions and comparing them to each other and the features of Airbnb's environment of use, as noted in the platform's walkthrough. Eventually the categories developed at this stage were used to identify the meanings that the platform's features have for users. The coded interviews were later reviewed and coded again using axial coding – data were re-read while using theoretical constructs as categories and looking for connections with earlier codes (Matteucci & Gnoth, 2017).

4.5. Conceptual literature review

Paper 4 in this thesis presents a conceptual study of the structures of surveillance that enable online evaluations on Airbnb platform. The paper is based on a review of academic literature. We have taken this approach to grasp the overall structure of surveillant mechanisms, spelling out the relevant objects involved in producing outcomes (Hoddy, 2019). At the time of conducting this study, the literature on Airbnb was already vast, with Guttentag (2019) identifying 293 academic papers published about the platform by that time. The presented conceptualization abstracts mechanisms that structure interactions and presents their inter-relationships. This is done by analysing previous empirical studies of the Airbnb platforms and identifying the phenomena these structural mechanisms cause across the findings of different studies (Bygstad et al., 2016). Therefore, the conceptual review focuses on analysing earlier research papers presenting empirical studies of the Airbnb platform and its use of mutual reviewing. This material was used to construct a model of surveillant structures on this platform by showing a network of related concepts and mechanisms (Jaakkola, 2020). The model theorizes surveillance as an outcome of relationships between identified concepts.

Even though in the rest of this dissertation I approach sociomateriality as characterized by the entanglement of entities, constituted in their relationships, this conceptual review helped form an understanding of different elements involved in the sociomaterial entanglement. The resulting model was used as a theoretical starting point for the empirical studies presented in other articles. The conceptual model in this study is a result of synthesizing findings of the reviewed studies and relating their already developed concepts to formulate new connections that can be explored further (Jaakkola, 2020).

5. Insights from research papers

This chapter presents summaries of the four research papers that comprise this dissertation.

Paper 1 is a co-authored book chapter submitted for review for an upcoming Routledge volume *Consumer behaviour in Hospitality and Tourism: Contemporary Perspectives and Challenges.* The book is focused on consumer behaviour in contemporary times. This includes studies of consumer behaviour in the digital age, and consumer experience with use of apps and booking platforms, which makes it a relevant venue for a study on P2P platforms. The paper has been accepted for publication in the book.

Paper 2 and 4 have been published in academic journals in the tourism research field.

Paper 3 is an unpublished manuscript, currently submitted to the journal *Tourist Studies*. The journal publishes multi-disciplinary research about tourism. It includes theoretical and critical analyses of tourism, making it an appropriate venue for Paper 3.

5.1. Paper 1

Pumputis, A., Mieli, M., (Accepted). From trust to trustworthiness: formalizing consumer behaviour with discourse on Airbnb platform, In Tabari, S., Chen, W., Colmekcioglu, N (Eds.), *Consumer behaviour in Hospitality and Tourism: Contemporary Perspectives and Challenges*. Routledge.

In the first paper, my coauthor Micol Mieli and I explore the discursive work undertaken by the Airbnb platform to establish the notion of trustworthiness in its marketplace. The paper was motivated by a desire to understand how a platform's policies and consumer-guiding documents establish norms in the marketplace.

Our findings show that the platform's documentation strikes a balance between trust in the platform as a mediator of exchanges and interpersonal trust between guests and hosts. Trust between guests and hosts is directly related to trust in the platform itself (Pelgander et al., 2022). Therefore, guests and hosts have predefined roles as members of the platform. Establishing and assigning specific roles to guests, hosts,
and the platform enable the creation of a formal framework for expectations regarding each of them. The policies we have studied inform us about what is appropriate for each role and set boundaries for actions. At the same time, the roles are described flexibly, so that the platform organization can adapt to expectations and pressures from the general public and maintain freedom for internal decision-making.

The expectations defined in these documents serve as the basis for establishing users' trustworthiness. Generally, trustworthiness is understood as a result of expectations derived from a person's reputation, which is formed by accumulating reviews and ratings (Zloteanu et al., 2018). Our study complements this understanding by showing that expectations for what should be considered trustworthy are formally established in documents containing both legal and informal guidelines. The platform's users are nudged towards fulfilling defined expectations that are then documented in the reviews they receive. For example, hosts are incentivized to aim for a Superhost quality mark, which rewards them with specific benefits for meeting expectations set for the host's role. Meeting such expectations is grounded in elaborate justifications and normative language. However, the discourse keeps the platform's own role in the exchange ambiguous, leaving it with the power to make decisions about issues defined in its policies on the spot.

The findings also hint at the structural properties of the sociomaterial assemblage in which guests and hosts operate. In this case, trustworthiness is constituted by a narrative, which is compatible with the features of the platform. Guests and hosts may refer to this narrative when building trust in their own interactions, which is explored in Paper 2 and 3 of this thesis. As we will see there, appropriation of the structural properties of the sociomaterial assemblage is highly dependent on the users and their own goals of using the platform. Therefore, Paper 2 and 3 take a different perspective on platforms, by zooming into how guests and hosts use the platform and interact with each other.

5.2. Paper 2

Pumputis, A. (2023). Complexities of trust building through sociomaterial arrangements of peer-to-peer platforms. *Current Issues in Tourism*, 27(11), 1800–1813. https://doi.org/10.1080/13683500.2023.2214848.

While Paper 1 examines a platform's discourse as a structural part of the digital environment, Paper 2 explores how Airbnb guests act in it. The paper uses virtual ethnographic methods to analyse how the platform's mutual reviewing system is incorporated into trust building between guests and hosts. The paper also marks the first shift in perspective, zooming into the world of the tourists who use the platform before, during and after interacting with hosts.

The analysis in this study is based on the integrative model of trust developed by Mayer et al. (1995). The model provides a framework to understand ability, benevolence, and integrity as the bases for trust. It is applied to understand when these bases appear in the guest-host relationship and how they relate to the platform's environment. The analysis also shows how distrust appears in the relationship when these bases are not established. Following Luhmann's (1979) theorization, distrust is seen as a functional equivalent of trust that enables reduction of the complexity of social world. With that in mind, the study questions whether the Airbnb's design for trust is sufficient to support guests' decision-making in choosing a host due to its disregard for distrust.

Perceptions of the bases for trust unfold over different stages of a guest's trip. Before the stay, trust is based on perceived ability – skills and competencies, and integrity – a common value framework. These perceptions are formed on the basis of reviews. During the stay, a temporary, swift trust (Blomqvist & Cook, 2018) is built. This form of trust is still based on ability and integrity. After the stay, maintaining a positive reputation becomes the guest's main concern, as guests and hosts provide reciprocal feedback. At this stage, the main basis for trust is benevolence – perceived goodwill shown to the other. Distrust in the relationship stems from violating these bases. For example, integrity can be harmed by violating a person's privacy, and perceptions of ability can be harmed by showing a lack of competence in hosting. Finally, although benevolence is one of the bases for trust, perceptions of benevolence diminish due to distrust shown before or during the stay.

Trust between guests and hosts is interpersonal and unfolds over time. In terms of the platform's digital environment, this means that its features support trust differently as the trip progresses. The reviewing system helps establish notions of trustworthiness in reviews read before the stay. A platform's policies establish standards for the service encounter that help form expectations concerning ability and integrity. Feedback given after the stay is divided into public and private reviews, allowing more benevolent reviewing – providing positive feedback in public reviews and keeping more critical comments private.

Designing the environment to facilitate this trust building process has implications for the guest-host relationship. The relationship takes the form of trust building via mutual reviews. Reviews help form initial expectations, however, at the same time the reviewing system nudges users towards benevolent reviewing – separating public feedback from private. While this allows resolution of doubtful scenarios by avoiding conflict, it also introduces what earlier research has called "positivity bias" in reviews (Bridges & Vásquez, 2018; Meijerink & Schoenmakers, 2020). As a process, trust building is constituted by creating and then using quasi-formalized knowledge about past encounters with another person. This knowledge is set in a standard format and quantified by ratings; however, it is produced by a platform's users with their own goals and priorities. Trusting in this sociomaterial assemblage becomes a product of measuring the actual encounters against the knowledge derived from reviews. As this study shows, the outcome of this process is not always positive for the guests and hosts, as it often does not provide sufficient information to form reasonable expectations regarding the encounter.

5.3. Paper 3

Pumputis. A. (manuscript). Scripting accountability on peer-to-peer platforms: Mutual evaluations in algorithmic management of Airbnb guests and hosts.

This study introduces the concept of scripting, derived from Actor Network Theory, in order to understand how accountability relationships are formed on the Airbnb platform. Quantified ratings and written reviews used for trust building are investigated as measurements of tourists' and hosts' performance.

The study analyses both the Airbnb platform and how its reviewing system is used in practice, while analysing how accountability is enacted in this digital environment. Accountability is understood as a mechanism of control that allows a person to explain and answer for their behaviour, rather than merely being held responsible for it (Beu & Buckley, 2001). While platforms manage relationships of consumers and providers that meet for the first time through the platform, the same reviewing system that facilitates trust building is also known as the main mechanism for establishing and maintaining accountability (McDaid et al., 2019).

In this study, I further explore how users are guided by the inscriptions in the platform's design to create accounts of each other. Scripts are understood as structural features of the digital environment that guide a user's actions (Jelsma, 2003). The study is designed in two parts for identifying what scripts exist on the platform and how they are actualized when it is used. In the first part of the study, the platform's is analysed by employing the walkthrough method (Light et al., 2018). This method allows the researcher to systematically walk through the platform, recording encountered design features. It also resulted in collecting a corpus of documents that explain the recorded features. The documents were analysed to identify the purpose underlying some of the design decisions. The second part of the study employs virtual go-along interviews (Jørgensen, 2016) to understand how the scripts are actualized as guests and hosts use the platform. The design of the study represents the shift between the perspective of the platform and that of the user. The perspective shifts throughout the analysis, focusing on how the two sides interrelate.

Previous research suggests that guests and hosts are usually accountable towards other platform users (McDaid et al., 2019). However, the findings of this study suggest that accountability in this setting is primarily directed at the platform's algorithmic search system. As an artifact produced by a platform's users, reviews are written in a form necessary for the algorithm that structures Airbnb's search results to optimally understand them. Reviews and ratings thus serve a dual purpose – (1) they help establish expectations for trustworthiness, and (2) measure the host's performance and ability in accordance with criteria considered by the search algorithm. This determines the ranking of a host's listing in guests' search for accommodation. As a result, reviews essentially become a tool of commensuration of hosting practices.

This has implications for reviewing as a part of the trust building process. Findings from both Paper 2 and earlier research (Bridges & Vásquez, 2018; McDaid et al., 2019) suggest that guests and hosts see the most use in reviews in informing future consumers and providers about their experience. However, commensuration of hosting leads them to apply strategies for obtaining standardized, high-rating reviews. The findings in this study suggest that this results in uninformative reviews that are not motivated by a need to fulfil standardized criteria, rather than providing an informative and trustworthy account of previous interactions. In the reviewing process, the guests and hosts essentially become decentralized and replaced by an algorithm. This produces a relationship in which hosts need to accumulate reviews, while guests are often unwilling to participate in writing reviews they see as uninformative. This study shows how an algorithmic system is used to subtly direct guests' attention from building trust bases with less visible hosts towards following commensurable ratings produced within the accountability system.

5.4. Paper 4

Gössling, S., Larson, M., & Pumputis, A. (2021). Mutual surveillance on Airbnb. *Annals of Tourism Research*, 91 (November 2021), 103314. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annals.2021.103314

This paper aims to provide a conceptual overview of Airbnb's digital environment as a structure that enables surveillance. A conceptual model reflecting the mechanisms that structure this environment is made. The mechanisms are discussed as an assemblage that enables mutual surveillance between guests and hosts as part of their trust building practice.

The study was motivated by the observation that mutual reviewing is reminiscent of surveillance. This creates a contrast with the usual sharing economy rhetoric of trust as a quality of consumer-provider relationships on platforms (Schor, 2015). Trust is understood as involving a willingness to be vulnerable towards another person based

on positive expectations concerning their intentions or behaviour (Mayer et al., 1995; Rousseau et al., 1998). Yet surveillance of consumers and providers implies a lack of trust, otherwise it would not be necessary. Theoretically, the study uses the concept of surveillant assemblage to explore how surveillance is built into the platform's digital environment. Originally, the notion of assemblage was developed by Deleuze and Guattari (1988) to capture the complexity of social organizing. Haggerty and Erickson (2000) transfer this concept to a context in which collection of data about both individuals and societies is at the core of organizing. In this study, we explore how this phenomenon unfolds as part of guest-host interactions in a P2P setting.

The conceptualization of Airbnb as a surveillant assemblage is based on literature focused on tourism. Upon writing this paper, a large number of papers about Airbnb had already been published in the field, which allowed identification of a broad range of outcomes of surveillance and relating them to categories such as trust building, reputation, privacy, and reviewing. The studied literature provided either direct or indirect indications of mechanisms that comprise the surveillant assemblage in relation to these categories. Following Jaakkola's (2020) suggestion for conceptualizations, we have built a conceptual model on the basis of connections between concepts and theories developed in the reviewed literature. This helps identify new connections around the concept of surveillance in platformized tourism.

This paper introduces another shift in perspective by zooming out from the events that unfold in the user's world to investigate the structural elements that connect those events. The technological and social elements that constitute the surveillant assemblage are thus treated as its structural mechanisms. In the paper, we discuss how the structure of surveillance identified in the conceptual model relates to outcomes observed in the reviewed literature. In terms of trust building, this means that trust in the guest-host relationship is produced by both the platform users and its structural mechanisms.

The conceptual model of Airbnb's surveillant assemblage comprises four dimensions: communication, technology, services, and policies, which are identified as defining a set of norms for mutual surveillance. The discursive notions of trust and trustworthiness explored in Paper 1 and 2 provide justification for these norms, and the structure of identified mechanisms guides and shapes the agency of platform users. As a result, the trust built in guest-host interactions is a product of both the practices observed in Paper 2 and the structure of surveillance. In this study, surveillance is thus identified as a normalized part of building interpersonal trust when using a platform.

6. Concluding discussion

Today, platforms are an important part of tourism, and with further advances in artificial intelligence and algorithmic management, they will continue to be important actors in structuring tourism (Adamiak, 2022; Tuomi & Ascenção, 2023). Among other effects, platforms, starting with Airbnb, will continue to shape the relationships between tourists and hosts. The aim of this thesis was to explore how these relationships are shaped and managed in digital environments of P2P platforms. The explorations carried out in four research papers show how guest-host relationships are managed around trust and control. Trust is still an important part of these relationships, both promoted by the studied platform and described by guests. However, trust is coupled with algorithmic control, which is less visible for guests and hosts. ICTs for algorithmic management, as well as non-technological elements – such as discourse, the goals of the platform organization, as well as the platform's users, and the organizational form of the platform – are taking part in structuring guest-host relationships online.

This chapter discusses the contributions and implications of the findings from these explorations. In the first section, I present a discussion on the dynamics of trust and control in digital environments. The further sections discuss the implications for tourism and platforms, followed by theoretical implications, and finally limitations and further research directions.

6.1. Understanding the dynamics of trust and control in digital environments

A long tradition of sociological research has shown that trust is one of the main elements of organizing harmonious relationships and cooperation (Lewis & Weigert, 1985; Luhmann, 1979; Misztal, 1997). It allows strangers to enter transactions facilitated by platforms. P2P platforms can achieve the same effect with structural methods of controlling their digital environments, which assures their users that the outcomes of their decisions will meet their expectations (Costa & Bijlsma-Frankema, 2007; McKnight & Chervany, 2001). The main contribution of this thesis is examining and presenting the dynamics between such control and trust building.

Findings from the research papers presented in this thesis show that trust building is closely related to the social and technological solutions in their design. This is first demonstrated in Paper 1, where trust building is related to the platform's discourse. The platform's documentation, in its policies and Terms of Use, balances the interests of the platform organization and consumers' expectations. The documents foreground trust in the overall rhetoric of the sharing economy, promoting behaviour that reaffirms this rhetoric, while maintaining the platform's operating model for capturing value in transactions. The documents both provide clear and normative guidelines for what is allowed for consumers and maintains ambivalence when necessary to protect the platform's interests. Most importantly, via discourse the platform organization crafts the notion of a trustworthy consumer. It provides formal indicators of what consumer behaviours render a user worthy of trust as well as relates them to the expected roles held by the guests, hosts, and the platform.

However, trust is not only a discursive notion, but also a major part of guest-host interactions. During interactions, trust building is facilitated in both individual and general terms. Individually, guests and hosts record their interactions via online evaluations, thus establishing the trustworthiness of each other as part of online reputation. Paper 2 shows that such trust is based on the testimonies to a provider's ability, benevolence, and integrity, as defined by Mayer et al. (1995). However, trust in a digital environment is temporary, and based on the need to engage in a specific transaction between individuals. In this context, trust is built over a short period of time and is sufficient for temporary relationships. It allows guests and hosts to be interdependent for a short period of time, without the need to extend their relationship.

Blomqvist and Cook (2018) describe such trust as 'swift trust', noting that it is common in organized settings, where groups of people have to temporarily work with each other. Similar to a workplace, the platform is designed to ensure enough trust for guests and hosts to be temporarily interdependent. They allow reviewing, reporting on the other's ability to perform their role of a guest or a host, and their integrity – the ability to follow a common framework for behaviour on the platform. The basis for swift trust between guests and hosts is the possibility to judge and understand their ability to meet the core expectations associated with their roles.

Individual trusting attitudes are generalized by establishing an ideological basis for evaluating them. Generalizing trust allows the platform to maintain its own reputation, as a place where a consumer meets other trusted people, and as an organizer of exchange that can maintain an orderly marketplace. An ideological basis is developed by discourse, which is studied in Paper 1, as well as the platform's affordances and scripts, which are examined in Paper 2 and 3. Together they produce the image that a platform itself is trustworthy.

Thus far, this discussion has focused on trust as a tool for building relationships among individuals. This is also a common framing in tourism studies, where trust is largely theorized as a marketing tool for building consumer-provider relationships (Cohen et al., 2014). However, recent studies of platforms by Stark and Pais (2020), Stark and Broeck (2024), and Frenken and Fuenfschilling (2020) have shown that organizing a platform's digital environment to facilitate trust is a key element of the hybrid organizational form that constitutes a platform. In this case, the quality of trust to maintain social order in groups of people becomes the basis for *organizing* a platform's user base. Stark and Broeck (2024) remind us that trust enables the extension of organizational practices beyond the boundaries of a firm (or in this case, a platform organization).

Perhaps the most important implication of this thesis is showing that, in a P2P platform setting, trust should be understood as closely tied with control of the P2P marketplace. Maintaining trust between consumers, providers, and the platform organization allows the firm to coopt consumers and providers as platform's members. This means that, by directing how users can build trust, the incentives to do so, and designing the tools for reviewing and reporting, the platform can exercise algorithmic control over the tourists, hosts and the assets they exchange. This means that the firm can benefit from coopted assets that it does not own by maintaining algorithmic control over its members (Stark & Pais, 2020). In this context, trust building reinforces control, as reputation-based trust pressures users to act according to standards and norms set by the platform and internalized by users.

Therefore, this thesis discusses the dynamics of trust and control in digital environments as more than tools for building and maintaining relationships. Paper 3 and 4 show how trust building takes part in reinforcing control on tourist accommodation platforms and coopting assets. The organizational algorithmic control (described by Stark & Pais, 2020; Stark & Broeck, 2024) and trust building discussed in tourism studies (discussed by Ert, Fleischer 2019, Roelofsen & Minca 2018, Dredge & Gyimóthy, 2017) interrelate to reinforce a platform's control through accountability and mutual surveillance.

In Paper 3, which focuses on understanding accountability on P2P platforms, I maintain the focus set in previous papers, relating the platform's terms and policies with the practices of guests and hosts. Such a perspective allows us to see that accountability on the studied P2P platform is a product of algorithmic management, as much as that of mutual reviewing. The study finds that a platform's environment is scripted to direct users towards accountability standards set in the platform's terms and policies. The identified standards are set not only to build trust, but primarily to allow the platform's algorithmic accommodation search engine to easily process information from listings and reviews. Van Nuenen (2019) and Striphas (2015) have previously demonstrated that the algorithmic logic of processing information is different to that of a common user. Paper 3 demonstrates that reviews written to fit an algorithmic logic are less intelligible to users, which

impedes their ability to build trust in the other party. Reviews in this format are written primarily to quantify and commensurate users and listings, while avoiding the contextual information needed for guests to choose a listing.

This results in increasing control of the platform based on commensurable data, and subsequently declining possibilities to build trust based on reviews. As information is more commensurable, trust becomes less important for the users. They can compare each other based on metrics, but fewer details are available about specific interactions. Therefore, hosts that aim to build interpersonal trust, rather than count on the algorithmic checks performed by the platform, must find external ways to communicate with their potential guests.

Espeland and Sauder (2007) show that, through accountability based on quantified metrics, management urges users to fit the standardized criteria, rather than being transparent about their actions. Thus, hosts and guests who are better equipped to understand these standards and algorithmic search results are also better equipped to use the platform. Such management promotes the use of third-party analytics and requires new skills in working with and understanding quantified information for successful hosting. More importantly, the platform's management extends the use of algorithmic management to control not only the work of hosts as gig workers, but also their relationships with guests.

Roelofsen and Minca (2018) and other critical hospitality scholars (e.g., Christensen, 2022; Germann Molz, 2014) have already noted how quantification 'invades' the private spaces and practices of hosts who use Airbnb. These authors have pointed out that especially the need to maintain an online reputation, high ratings and a large number of reviews affects hosts' performance and promotes professional hosting. Paper 4 of this thesis associates such invasiveness with surveillance.

The paper relates mutual reviewing performed by guests and hosts to the ubiquitous collection of data performed by various platforms (Zuboff, 2019) and describes online evaluations and reviewing as mutual surveillance. The paper presents a conceptual view of structural features on the Airbnb platform that enable mutual surveillance. Most importantly, this means that control via monitoring of each other, reporting and maintaining one's own online reputation have become a normal everyday activity for both guests and hosts. Normalization of surveillance, along with the discursive framing of trust building as the reason for mutual reviewing, obscures the fact that anything platform users do is translated into data that are collected and analysed by Airbnb.

6.2. Implications for tourism and platforms

The success of large P2P platforms such as Airbnb has brought trust to the attention of tourism scholars. Cohen et al. (2014) note that trust is an undertheorized concept in tourism studies, largely limited to its role in marketing. In a more recent study, Williams and Baláž (2021) conceptualize the role trust plays in mitigating risks inherent in international tourist mobility. A plethora of empirical studies focused on Airbnb have empirically examined the effects of its design and business model on building trust (e.g., Ert & Fleischer, 2019; Mao et al., 2020; Zamani et al., 2019). This thesis extends the understanding of trust in the tourism literature by relating it to algorithmic control of P2P marketplaces.

Trust enables the extension of relationships, which includes relationships of corporate control over assets coopted into platforms. Therefore, tourism studies would benefit from not solely viewing trust as a category of interpersonal relationships that reduces risks or helps retain customers. Trust can be manipulated and used for extending and normalizing norms of control. This has long-lasting implications for tourist destinations as well. Trust management through platforms promotes professionalizing hosting, i.e., developing additional hosting competences in working with data, including additional services for maintaining high ratings and manipulating online reviews.

Although the further effects of this trend are outside the scope of my empirical observations, similar findings from other studies have related it to the increasing concentration of short-term rental (STR) listings in popular tourist cities (Bosma, 2022). This trend also shows that extending corporate influence over assets outside the Airbnb firm takes part in materially transforming tourist destinations. This suggests that tourism stakeholders and planners would benefit from considering the sociomaterial implications of trust management technologies. For example, attempts to mitigate effects such as the concentration of STRs and housing crises it leads to could benefit from observing how trust management technologies contribute to these issues.

However, it is still important to consider that, in order to mitigate risks, it is important for platform users to be able to develop trust and distrust. As noted by Fraanje and Spaargaren (2019), increasing technological mediation of social relationships reduces the possibilities to develop social ties. This means that further development of trust management systems towards applying algorithmic logic can further reduce the guests' and hosts' ability to develop actual trust. As shown in Paper 3, although technological mediation of trust increases the efficiency of P2P exchanges, it can be detrimental to the users' ability to form realistic expectations about future interactions, or prompt them to look for alternative options.

The findings also indicate that policymakers and tourism planners will need to decide what kinds of relationships they want between tourists and their local hosts.

Platformization makes exchanges more efficient, but also extends the ability of global corporations to dictate their standards over the interactions of guests and hosts in local destinations. This thesis demonstrates that platforms such as Airbnb set standards for accountability between guests and hosts to meet the needs of developing their algorithmic systems. However, this also affects what information tourists and hosts can use to make decisions about their trips and stays. The stakeholders of tourism businesses will have to find ways to maintain appropriate standards for hosting and tourism and to decide what level of platformization is desirable for benefiting from algorithmic management.

6.3. Theoretical implications

Theoretically, this thesis suggests a sociomaterial approach to analysing the phenomena related to embeddedness of technologies in social relationships. The movements of zooming in and out of the relationship between guests and hosts allowed us to see more than the perspective of the guest or the host. In the case of this thesis, this approach allowed identification of relationships between trust and control in the process of trust building. Framing the analysis in a relational ontology that analyses trust building as a process of becoming allowed identification of relationships that are overlooked by traditional methods focused specifically on the perspectives of guests or hosts.

Technological developments occur faster than analysis of them does. Amoore (2020) shows that the ability to change and quickly adapt to external pressures allows tech corporations to stay ahead of regulation (Amoore, 2020). Sociomaterial approaches to analysis allow us to capture the changing nature of the field in which technologies structure tourism. This thesis is an example of applying such an approach. It proposes looking at technological developments from different perspectives, applying methods designed to study both the digital environments of platforms (such as the walkthrough method and digital ethnography) and conceptual tools for understanding larger relations between different actors and technologies.

Finally, this thesis proposes that sociomateriality is an appropriate tool for understanding how social relationships change in an algorithmic culture (see Striphas, 2015). As an example, trust is closely related to a person's experience of the world, their ability to develop positive expectations for the future and interaction with others. This study shows that building trust by following algorithmic logic also creates different expectations. This means that, for researchers as well as policymakers, it is important to understand how algorithmically taken decisions set boundaries for concepts such as trust and accountability. Following the earlier presented views of Barad (2003) and Schulze et al. (2020), this means accounting for the reality enacted through the use algorithms as well as conducting research on them. Decisions taken when managing large platforms must consider how the boundaries are set in their digital environments.

6.4. Limitations and further research

The studies carried out while writing this thesis also have some limitations. First, studies of sociomateriality are common in the literature on information systems and organizations, however, this approach has seldom been used in tourism studies. The perspective applied in information system research usually takes people's practices to be the main unit of analysis (Scott & Orlikowski, 2014). Meanwhile, this thesis was written to present a multi-layered perspective on the studied phenomena. While it presents a detailed view from various angles, this means that the thesis does not develop an in-depth view of some concepts typically used in similar studies, such as social practices. This has made it harder to present and discuss the studies, while developing them.

It is important to note that, while working on thesis, the Covid-19 pandemic significantly altered the tourism industry. Not only did it drastically reduce the volumes of travel, it also led to significant changes in platform businesses. During the pandemic, Airbnb developed policies to limit social contact between guests and hosts, which could have changed its users' attitudes towards trust and safety. Data collection for Paper 2 was carried out before this significant event, while the data for Paper 3 were collected after it. Although the datasets did not show significant changes in attitudes towards trust and safety, the pandemic may have affected the participants' willingness to participate in research as well as their overall adaptability to use of digital technologies for planning trips.

These limitations as well as the implications noted in the previous section point to several possible directions for further research. First, while this thesis focused on understanding trust building in digital environments, it has hardly touched on specific practices of engaging with various new technologies that become inherent in platform use. Therefore, further studies could explore the sociomaterial practices of working with the third-party tools for data analytics that become inherent in hosting. Other tourism studies (e.g., Mieli & Zillinger, 2020; Wang et al., 2024) have shown that devices used by tourists, such as smartphones, change the way tourism is understood and practised. Further studies could also approach the specific implications use of such devices has for trust among guests and hosts.

Another important further avenue of research can be pursued by studying how the infrastructure within destinations is used by tourists and local populations. This thesis has focused on the digital environments in which tourists and hosts meet. However, they also share the material infrastructures that enable tourism, such as

airports, railway stations and other material infrastructure of mobility networks, as common as city streets. The sociomaterial perspective can be usefully applied to studying the use of such infrastructure and the social relationships that emerge or collapse due to their shared use.

Finally, coming from the previously discussed implications, this thesis suggests that we look at P2P platforms not as marketplaces where consumers and providers meet, but as an organized setting where corporate control becomes a part of relationships between otherwise unrelated people. This suggests that further research into guesthost interactions should consider the organized nature of digital marketplaces, exploring them from an interdisciplinary perspective between studies of organizations, consumption, and tourism. The shift in perspective proposed by this thesis would mean further considering how sociomaterial configurations proliferate algorithmic management over consumers, expanding corporate influence on local tourism, and the implication this has for the destinations and material infrastructures of tourism.

References

- Abramova, O., Shavanova, T., Fuhrer, A., Krasnova, H., & Buxmann, P. (2015). Understanding the sharing economy: the role of response to negative reviews in the peer-to-peer accommodation sharing network. *ECIS 2015 Proceedings*, 1–16.
- Adamiak, C. (2022). Current state and development of Airbnb accommodation offer in 167 countries. *Current Issues in Tourism*, 25(19), 3131–3149. https://doi.org/10.1080/13683500.2019.1696758
- Adler, P. S. (2001). Market, Hierarchy, and Trust: The Knowledge Economy and the Future of Capitalism. *Organization Science*, 12(2), 215–234. https://doi.org/10.1287/orsc.12.2.215.10117
- Akrich, M. (1992). The De-Scription of Technical Objects. In W. E. Bijker & J. Law (Eds.), *Shaping technology/building society: studies in sociotechnical change* (pp. 205–224). The MIT Press. https://hdl.handle.net/2027/heb01128.0001.001.
- Amoore, L. (2020). Cloud ethics: algorithms and the attributes of ourselves and others. Duke University Press. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1515/9781478009276
- Andrejevic, M. (2005). The work of watching one another: Lateral surveillance, risk, and governance. *Surveillance & Society*, 2, 479–497.
- Andrejevic, M. (2012). Ubiquitous surveillance. In K. Ball, K. D. Haggerty, & D. Lyon (Eds.), *Routledge handbook of surveillance studies* (pp. 91–98). Routledge.
- Atkinson, P. (2015). For ethnography. Sage.
- Aufmann, C. (2016). *Designing for trust: observations from my first year at Airbnb. Airbnb design.* https://airbnb.design/designing-for-trust/
- Austin, J. L. (1962). *How to do things with words: The William James Lectures delivered at Harvard University in 1955.* Clarendon Press.

- Ball, K. (2017). All consuming surveillance: surveillance as marketplace icon. *Consumption Markets and Culture*, 20(2), 95–100. https://doi.org/10.1080/10253866.2016.1163942
- Barad, K. (2003). Posthumanist performativity: Toward an understanding of how matter comes to matter. *Signs: Journal of Women in Culture and Society*, 28(3), 801–831.
- Baute-Díaz, N., Gutiérrez-Taño, D., & Díaz-Armas, R. (2019). Interaction and reputation in Airbnb: An exploratory analysis. *International Journal of Culture, Tourism, and Hospitality Research*, 13(4), 370–383. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCTHR-10-2018-0149
- Beu, D., & Buckley, M. R. (2001). The hypothesized relationship between accountability and ethical behavior. *Journal of Business Ethics*, 34, 57–73. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1011957832141
- Blomqvist, K., & Cook, K. S. (2018). Swift trust: State-of-the-art and future research directions. In Rosalind H. Searle, Ann-Marie I. Nienaber, & Sim B. Sitkin (Eds.), *The Routledge Companion to trust*. Routledge.
- Bosma, J. R. (2022). Platformed professionalization: Labor, assets, and earning a livelihood through Airbnb. *Environment and Planning A*, 54(4), 595–610. https://doi.org/10.1177/0308518X211063492
- Botsman, R., & Rogers, R. (2010). What's mine is yours: The rise of collaborative consumption. HarperCollins.
- Boyd, D. M. (2015). Making sense of teen life: Strategies for capturing ethnographic data in a networked era. In E. Hargittai & C. Sandvig (Eds.), *Digital research confidential: the secrets of studying behavior online*. MIT University press.
- Bridges, J., & Vásquez, C. (2018). If nearly all Airbnb reviews are positive, does that make them meaningless? *Current Issues in Tourism*, 21(18), 2057–2075. https://doi.org/10.1080/13683500.2016.1267113
- Bucher, T., & Helmond, A. (2018). The affordances of social media platforms. In J. Burgess, A. Marwick, & T. Poell (Eds.), *The SAGE handbook of social media* (pp. 254–278). SAGE Publications Ltd. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781473984066
- Büscher, M., & Urry, J. (2009). Mobile methods and the empirical. *European Journal of Social Theory*, 12(1), 99–116. https://doi.org/10.1177/1368431008099642
- Butler, J. (1990). *Gender trouble: Feminism and the subversion of identity*. Routledge.

- Bygstad, B., Munkvold, B. E., & Volkoff, O. (2016). Identifying generative mechanisms through affordances: A framework for critical realist data analysis. *Journal of Information Technology*, 31(1), 83–96. https://doi.org/10.1057/jit.2015.13
- Caliandro, A. (2018). Digital methods for ethnography: Analytical concepts for ethnographers exploring social media environments. *Journal of Contemporary Ethnography*, 47(5), 551–578. https://doi.org/10.1177/0891241617702960
- Callon, M. (1998). *The laws of the markets*. Blackwell Publishers/Sociological Review.
- Cameron, D. (2001). Working with spoken discourse. SAGE.
- Carlile, P. R., Nicolini, D., Langley, A., & Tsoukas, H. (2013). How matter matters: objects, artifacts, and materiality in organization studies. Introducing the third volume of "perspectives on organization studies." In P. R. Carlile, D. Nicolini, A. Langley, & H. Tsoukas (Eds.), *How matter matters: objects, artifacts, and materiality in organization studies*. Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199671533.001.0001
- Celata, F., Hendrickson, C. Y., & Sanna, V. S. (2017). The sharing economy as community marketplace? Trust, reciprocity and belonging in peer-to-peer accommodation platforms. *Cambridge Journal of Regions, Economy and Society*, 10(2), 349–363. https://doi.org/10.1093/cjres/rsw044
- Charmaz, K., & Bryant, A. (2016). *Constructing grounded theory analyses. in qualitative research* (4th ed., pp. 385–400). Sage.
- Christensen, M. D. (2022). Doing digital discipline: how Airbnb hosts engage with the digital platform. *Mobilities*, 1–16. https://doi.org/10.1080/17450101.2022.2060756
- Cohen, S. A., Prayag, G., & Moital, M. (2014). Consumer behaviour in tourism: Concepts, influences and opportunities. *Current Issues in Tourism*, 17(10), 872–909. https://doi.org/10.1080/13683500.2013.850064
- Corbin, J., & Strauss, A. (2012). *Basics of qualitative research (3rd ed.): Techniques and procedures for developing grounded theory.* SAGE. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781452230153
- Corten, R. (2019). Social dilemmas in the sharing economy. In R. W. Belk, G. M. Eckhardt, & F. Bardhi (Eds.), *Handbook of the sharing economy* (pp. 278–289). Edward Elgar Publishing. https://doi.org/10.4337/9781788110549.00032

- Costa, A. C. (2003). Work team trust and effectiveness. *Personnel Review*, 32(5), 605–622. https://doi.org/10.1108/00483480310488360
- Costa, A. C., & Bijlsma-Frankema, K. (2007). Trust and control interrelations: New perspectives on the trust-control nexus. *Group and Organization Management*, 32(4), 392–406. https://doi.org/10.1177/1059601106293871
- Crang, M., & Cook, I. (2007). Doing ethnographies. SAGE.
- Creswell, J. W. (2013). Research design (4th ed.). SAGE Publications Inc.
- Daniel, J. (2012). Sampling Essentials: Practical Guidelines for Making Sampling Choices. SAGE. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781452272047
- Dann, D., Teubner, T., & Weinhardt, C. (2019). Poster child and guinea pig insights from a structured literature review on Airbnb. *International Journal* of Contemporary Hospitality Management, 31(1), 427–473. https://doi.org/10.1108/IJCHM-03-2018-0186
- Das, T. K., & Teng, B.-S. (1998). Between trust and control: Developing confidence in partner cooperation in alliances. *The Academy of Management Review*, 23(3), 491–512. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.2307/259291
- Dekker, H. C. (2004). Control of inter-organizational relationships: Evidence on appropriation concerns and coordination requirements. *Accounting*, *Organizations and Society*, 29(1), 27–49. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0361-3682(02)00056-9
- Deleuze, G., & Guattari, F. (1988). *A Thousand Plateaus: Capitalism and Schizophrenia*. Athlone.
- Demir, E., & Emekli, G. (2021). Is Airbnb no longer a sharing economy platform? Evidence from Europe's top 10 Airbnb destinations. *Anatolia*, 32(3), 470– 488. https://doi.org/10.1080/13032917.2021.1890626
- Dohn, N. B. (2009). Affordances revisited: Articulating a Merleau-Pontian view. *International Journal of Computer-Supported Collaborative Learning*, 4(2), 151–170. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11412-009-9062-z
- Dredge, D. (2017). Responsibility and Care in the Collaborative Economy. In D.
 Dredge & S. Gyimóthy (Eds.), *Collaborative economy and tourism: Perspectives, politics, policies and prospects* (pp. 41–57). Springer.
- Dredge, D., & Gyimóthy, S. (2015). The collaborative economy and tourism: Critical perspectives, questionable claims and silenced voices. *Tourism Recreation Research*, 40(3), 286–302. https://doi.org/10.1080/02508281.2015.1086076

- Eckhardt, G. M., & Bardhi, F. (2016). The Relationship between Access Practices and Economic Systems. *Journal of the Association of Consumer Research*, 1(2), 210–225. https://doi.org/10.1086/684684
- Emirbayer, M. (1997). Manifesto for a relational sociology. American Journal of Sociology, 103(2), 281–317. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1086/231209
- Ert, E., & Fleischer, A. (2019). The evolution of trust in Airbnb: A case of home rental. Annals of Tourism Research, 75(January), 279–287. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annals.2019.01.004
- Espeland, W. N., & Sauder, M. (2007). Rankings and reactivity: How public measures recreate social worlds. *American Journal of Sociology*, 113(1), 1– 40. https://doi.org/10.1086/517897
- Ettlinger, N. (2018). Algorithmic affordances for productive resistance. *Big Data and Society*, 5(1), 1–13. https://doi.org/10.1177/2053951718771399
- Fairclough, N. (1996). Technologisation of discourse. In C. R. Caldas-Coulthard & M. Coulthard (Eds.), *Texts and practices: Readings in critical discourse* analysis (pp. 71–83). Routledge.
- Fam, K. S., Foscht, T., & Collins, R. D. (2004). Trust and the online relationship—an exploratory study from New Zealand. *Tourism Management*, 25(2), 195–207. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0261-5177(03)00084-0
- Flyvbjerg, B. (2006). Five misunderstandings about case-study research. *Qualitative Inquiry*, 12(2), 219–245. https://doi.org/10.1177/1077800405284363
- Fowler, H. W., & Fowler, F. G. (1964). *The Concise Oxford Dictionary*. Clarendon Press.
- Fraanje, W., & Spaargaren, G. (2019). What future for collaborative consumption? A practice theoretical account. *Journal of Cleaner Production*, 208, 499–508. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jclepro.2018.09.197
- Frenken, K., & Fuenfschilling, L. (2021). The rise of online platforms and the triumph of the corporation. In *Sociologica* (Vol. 14, Issue 3, pp. 101–113). University of Bologna. https://doi.org/10.6092/issn.1971-8853/11715
- Fuller, M. (2003). *Behind the blip: Essays on the culture of software*. Autonomedia.
- Germann Molz, J. (2014). Collaborative Surveillance and Technologies of Trust: Online Reputation Systems in the 'New' Sharing Economy. In A. Jansson &

M. Christensen (Eds.), *Media, surveillance and identity: a social perspective* (pp. 127–144). Peter Lang.

- Gil, J., & Sequera, J. (2020). The professionalization of Airbnb in Madrid: far from a collaborative economy. *Current Issues in Tourism*, 1–20. https://doi.org/10.1080/13683500.2020.1757628
- Gillespie, T. (2019). Custodians of the Internet. Yale University Press.
- Gorwa, R. (2019). What is platform governance? *Information Communication and Society*, 22(6), 854–871. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369118X.2019.1573914
- Gössling, S. (2017). Tourism, information technologies and sustainability: an exploratory review. *Journal of Sustainable Tourism*, 25(7), 1024–1041. https://doi.org/10.1080/09669582.2015.1122017
- Gössling, S. (2021). Technology, ICT and tourism: from big data to the big picture. *Journal of Sustainable Tourism*, 29(5), 849–858. https://doi.org/10.1080/09669582.2020.1865387
- Gössling, S., & Hall, C. M. (2019). Sharing versus collaborative economy: how to align ICT developments and the SDGs in tourism? *Journal of Sustainable Tourism*, 27(1), 74–96. https://doi.org/10.1080/09669582.2018.1560455
- Gretzel, U., & Yoo, K. H. (2008). Use and impact of online travel reviews. In P. O'Connor, W. Höpken, & U. Gretzel (Eds.), *Information and Communication Technologies in Tourism* (pp. 35–46). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-211-77280-5
- Gulati, R. (1995). Does familiarity breed trust? The implications of repeated ties for contractual choice in alliances. *The Academy of Management Journal*, 38(1), 85–112. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.2307/256729
- Guttentag, D. (2015). Airbnb: disruptive innovation and the rise of an informal tourism accommodation sector. *Current Issues in Tourism*, 18(12), 1192–1217. https://doi.org/10.1080/13683500.2013.827159
- Guttentag, D. (2019). Progress on Airbnb: a literature review. *Journal of Hospitality and Tourism Technology*, 10(4), 814–844. https://doi.org/10.1108/JHTT-08-2018-0075
- Haggerty, K. D., & Ericson, R. V. (2000). The surveillant assemblage. British Journal of Sociology, 51(4), 605–622. https://doi.org/10.1080/00071310020015280
- Hannam, K., Butler, G., & Paris, C. M. (2014). Developments and key issues in tourism mobilities. *Annals of Tourism Research*, 44(1), 171–185. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annals.2013.09.010

- Hardy, C., & Thomas, R. (2015). Discourse in a Material World. *Journal of Management Studies*, 52(5), 680–696. https://doi.org/10.1111/joms.12113
- Hearn, A. (2010). Structuring feeling: Web 2.0, online ranking and rating, and the digital "reputation" economy. *Ephemera: Theory & Politics in Organization*, 10(3/4), 421–438.
- Hine, C. (2015). *Ethnography for the Internet: embedded, embodied and everyday*. Bloomsbury Academic.
- Hoddy, E. T. (2019). Critical realism in empirical research: employing techniques from grounded theory methodology. *International Journal of Social Research Methodology*, 22(1), 111–124. https://doi.org/10.1080/13645579.2018.1503400
- Holtzblatt, K., & Beyer, H. (2017). *Contextual Design: Design for Life* (2nd ed.). Morgan Kaufmann.
- Hultin, L. (2019). On becoming a sociomaterial researcher: Exploring epistemological practices grounded in a relational, performative ontology. *Information and Organization*, 29(2), 91–104. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.infoandorg.2019.04.004
- Hutchby, I. (2001). Technologies, Texts and Affordances. *Sociology*, 35(2), 441–456.
- Introna, L. D. (2013). Epilogue: Performativity and the Becoming of Sociomaterial Assemblages. In F.-X. de Vaujany & N. Mitev (Eds.), *Materiality and Space. Technology, Work and Globalization* (pp. 330–342). Palgrave Macmillan. https://doi.org/10.1057/9781137304094_17
- Jaakkola, E. (2020). Designing conceptual articles: four approaches. *AMS Review*, 10(1–2), 18–26. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13162-020-00161-0
- Jamil, R. (2020). Uber and the making of an Algopticon Insights from the daily life of Montreal drivers. *Capital and Class*, 44(2), 241–260. https://doi.org/10.1177/0309816820904031
- Jarzabkowski, P., & Pinch, T. (2013). Sociomateriality is "the New Black": Accomplishing repurposing, reinscripting and repairing in context. *Management (France)*, 16(5), 579–592. https://doi.org/10.3917/mana.165.0579
- Jelsma, J. (2003). Innovating for sustainability: Involving users, politics and technology. *Innovation*, 16(2), 103–116. https://doi.org/10.1080/13511610304520

- Jones, M. (2014). A matter of life and death: Exploring conceptualizations of sociomateriality in the context of critical care. *MIS Quarterly*, 38(3), 895– 925. https://doi.org/10.2307/26635006
- Jørgensen, K. M. (2016). The media go-along: Researching mobilities with media at hand. *Journal of Media and Communication Research*, 32(60), 32–49.
- Jøsang, A., Ismail, R., & Boyd, C. (2007). A survey of trust and reputation systems for online service provision. *Decision Support Systems*, 43(2), 618– 644. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.dss.2005.05.019
- Karpik, L. (2010). Valuing the Unique: The Economics of Singularities. Princeton University Press.
- Karunakaran, A., Orlikowski, W. J., & Scott, S. V. (2022). Crowd-based accountability: Examining how social media commentary reconfigures organizational accountability. *Organization Science*, 33(1), 170–193. https://doi.org/10.1287/ORSC.2021.1546
- Kitchin, R. (2017). Thinking critically about and researching algorithms. *Information Communication and Society*, 20(1), 14–29. https://doi.org/10.1080/1369118X.2016.1154087
- Kitchin, R., & Dodge, M. (2011). *Code/space: Software and everyday life*. MIT press.
- Kollock, P. (1999). The Production of Trust in Online Markets. *Advances in Group Processes*, 16, 99–123. https://www.connectedaction.net/wp-content/uploads/2009/05/1999-peter-kollock-the-production-of-trust-in-online-markets.htm
- Kramer, R. M. (1999). Trust and distrust in organizations: emerging perspectives, enduring questions. *Annual Review of Psychology*, 50(1), 569–598. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.psych.50.1.569
- Kusenbach, M. (2003). Street phenomenology: The go-along as ethnographic research tool. *Ethnography*, 4(3), 455–485.
- Lanamäki, A., Thapa, D., & Stendal, K. (2016). When Is an Affordance? Outlining Four Stances. In L. Introna, D. Kavanagh, S. Kelly, W. Orlikowski, & S. Scott (Eds.), *IFIP WG 8.2 Working Conference on Information Systems and Organizations, IS&O* (pp. 125–139). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-319-49733-4_8
- Langley, P., & Leyshon, A. (2017). Platform capitalism: The intermediation and capitalisation of digital economic circulation. *Finance and Society*, 3(1), 11–31. https://doi.org/10.2218/finsoc.v3i1.1936

- Latour, B. (1996a). On actor-network theory: A few clarifications. *Soziale Welt*, 47(4), 369–381.
- Latour, B. (1996b). On interobjectivity. *Mind, Culture, and Activity*, 3(4), 228–245.
- Latour, B. (2005). *Reassembling the social: An introduction to actor-network theory*. Oxford University Press.
- Leal, F., Malheiro, B., Veloso, B., & Burguillo, J. C. (2021). Responsible processing of crowdsourced tourism data. *Journal of Sustainable Tourism*, 29(5), 774–794. https://doi.org/10.1080/09669582.2020.1778011
- Leonardi, P. M. (2012). Materiality, sociomateriality, and socio-technical systems: What do these terms mean? How are they different? Do we need them? In P. M. Leonardi, B. A. Nardi, & J. Kallinikos (Eds.), *Materiality and Organizing: Social Interaction in a Technological World* (pp. 26–49). Oxford University Press. https://doi.org/DOI:10.1093/acprof:oso/9780199664054.003.0002
- Leonardi, P. M. (2013). Theoretical foundations for the study of sociomateriality. *Information and Organization*, 23(2), 59–76. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.infoandorg.2013.02.002
- Lessig, L. (1999). Code and other laws of cyberspace. Basic Books.
- Lewicki, R. J., McAllister, D. J., & Bies, R. J. (1998). Trust and distrust: New relationships and realities. *The Academy of Management Review*, 23(3), 438–458.
- Lewis, J. D., & Weigert, A. (1985). Trust as a social reality. *Social Forces*, 63(4), 967–985. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.2307/2578601
- Light, B., Burgess, J., & Duguay, S. (2018). The walkthrough method: An approach to the study of apps. *New Media and Society*, 20(3), 881–900. https://doi.org/10.1177/1461444816675438
- Luhmann, N. (1979). *Trust and Power: Two Works by Niklas Luhmann*. John Wiley & Sons.
- MacKenzie, A. (2006). Cutting code: Software and sociality. Peter Lang.
- MacKenzie, A. (2018). 48 Million Configurations and Counting: Platform Numbers and Their Capitalization. *Journal of Cultural Economy*, 11(1), 36– 53. https://doi.org/10.1080/17530350.2017.1393443
- MacKenzie, D. (2006). *An engine, not a camera: How financial models shape markets*. The MIT Press.

- Mao, Z. (Eddie), Jones, M. F., Li, M., Wei, W., & Lyu, J. (2020). Sleeping in a stranger's home: A trust formation model for Airbnb. *Journal of Hospitality* and Tourism Management, 42(October 2019), 67–76. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jhtm.2019.11.012
- Martin, K. (2019). Ethical Implications and Accountability of Algorithms. *Journal* of Business Ethics, 160(4), 835–850. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10551-018-3921-3
- Matteucci, X., & Gnoth, J. (2017). Elaborating on grounded theory in tourism research. *Annals of Tourism Research*, 65, 49–59. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annals.2017.05.003
- Mayer, R. C., Davis, J. H., & Schoorman, F. D. (1995). An integrative model of organizational trust. Academy of Management Review, 20(3), 709–734. https://doi.org/10.2307/258792
- McAllister, D. J. (1995). Affect- and cognition-based trust as foundations for interpersonal cooperation in organizations. *Academy of Management Journal*, 38(1), 24–59. https://doi.org/10.2307/256727
- McDaid, E., Boedker, C., & Free, C. (2019). Close encounters and the illusion of accountability in the sharing economy. *Accounting, Auditing and Accountability Journal*, 32(5), 1437–1466. https://doi.org/10.1108/AAAJ-09-2017-3156
- McGrenere, J., & Ho, W. (2000). Affordances: Clarifying and evolving a concept. In A K Peters (Ed.), *Proceedings of Graphics Interface 2000* (Issue May, pp. 197–186).
- McKnight, D. H., & Chervany, N. L. (2001). Trust and distrust definitions: One bite at a time. In R. Falcone, S. Munindar, & Y.-H. Tan (Eds.), *Trust in cyber-societies: integrating the human and artificial perspectives* (pp. 27– 54). Springer.
- McKnight, D. H., Cummings, L. L., & Chervany, N. L. (1998). Initial Trust Formation in New Organizational Relationships. *The Academy of Management Review*, 23(3), 473–490.
- Meijerink, J. G., & Schoenmakers, E. (2020). Why are online reviews in the sharing economy skewed toward positive ratings? Linking customer perceptions of service quality to leaving a review of an Airbnb stay. *Journal* of Tourism Futures, 7(1), 5–19. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1108/JTF-04-2019-0039
- Messner, M. (2009). The limits of accountability. *Accounting, Organizations and Society*, 34(8), 918–938. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aos.2009.07.003

- Mieli, M., & Zillinger, M. (2020). Tourist information channels as consumer choice: the value of tourist guidebooks in the digital age. *Scandinavian Journal of Hospitality and Tourism*, 20(1), 28–48. https://doi.org/10.1080/15022250.2020.1717991
- Minca, C., & Roelofsen, M. (2019). Becoming Airbnbeings: on datafication and the quantified self in tourism. *Tourism Geographies*, 23(4), 743–764. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1080/14616688.2019.1686767
- Misztal, B. A. (1997). *Trust in modern societies* (R. H. Searle, A.-M. I. Nienaber, & S. B. Sitkin, Eds.). Routledge.
- Möllering, G. (2001). The nature of trust: From Georg Simmel to a theory of expectation, interpretation and suspension. *Sociology* 35(2), 403–420. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0038038501000190
- Montfort, N., Baudoin, P., Bell, J., Bogost, I., Douglass, J., Marino, M. C., Mateas, M., Reas, C., Sample, M., & Vawter, N. (2012). 10 PRINT CHR\$(205.5+RND(1)); : GOTO 10. MIT press.
- Moorman, C., Deshpandé, R., & Zaltman, G. (1993). Factors Affecting Trust in Market Research Relationships. *Journal of Marketing*, 57(1), 81–101.
- Morgan, R. M., & Hunt, S. D. (1994). The Commitment-Trust Theory of Relationship Marketing. *Journal of Marketing*, 58(July), 20–38.
- Mouritsen, J., & Thrane, S. (2006). Accounting, network complementarities and the development of inter-organisational relations. *Accounting, Organizations and Society*, 31(3), 241–275. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aos.2005.04.002
- Mulgan, R. (2000). "Accountability": An ever-expanding concept? *Public* Administration, 78(3), 555–573. https://doi.org/10.1111/1467-9299.00218
- Mumby, D. K. (2011). What's cooking in organizational discourse studies? a response to alvesson and kärreman. *Human Relations*, 64(9), 1147–1161. https://doi.org/10.1177/0018726711408367
- Murakami Wood, D., & Ball, K. (2013). Brandscapes of control? Surveillance, marketing and the co-construction of subjectivity and space in neo-liberal capitalism. *Marketing Theory*, 13(1), 47–67. https://doi.org/10.1177/1470593112467264
- Newlands, G. (2020). Algorithmic surveillance in the gig economy: The organization of work through Lefebvrian conceived space. *Organization Studies*, 1–19. https://doi.org/10.1177/0170840620937900

- Newlands, G., Lutz, C., & Fieseler, C. (2019). The conditioning function of rating mechanisms for consumers in the sharing economy. *Internet Research*, 29(5), 1090–1108. https://doi.org/10.1108/INTR-03-2018-0134
- Nicolini, D. (2009). Zooming in and out: Studying practices by switching theoretical lenses and trailing connections. *Organization Studies*, 30(12), 1391–1418. https://doi.org/10.1177/0170840609349875
- Norman, D. (1988). The psychology of everyday things. Basic Books.
- O' Regan, M., & Choe, J. (2017). Airbnb and cultural capitalism: enclosure and control within the sharing economy. *Anatolia*, 28(2), 163–172. https://doi.org/10.1080/13032917.2017.1283634
- Öberg, C. (2021). Disruptive and paradoxical roles in the sharing economies. International *Journal of Innovation Management*, 25(4). https://doi.org/10.1142/S1363919621500456
- Orlikowski, W. J., & Scott, S. V. (2008). Sociomateriality: Challenging the separation of technology, work and organization. *The Academy of Management Annals*, 2(1), 433–474. https://doi.org/10.1080/19416520802211644
- Orlikowski, W. J., & Scott, S. V. (2014). What happens when evaluation goes online? Exploring apparatuses of valuation in the travel sector. *Organization Science*, 25(3), 868–891. https://doi.org/10.1287/orsc.2013.0877
- Oskam, J., & Boswijk, A. (2016). Airbnb: the future of networked hospitality businesses. *Journal of Tourism Futures*, 2(1), 22–42. https://doi.org/10.1108/JTF-11-2015-0048
- Pelgander, L., Öberg, C., & Barkenäs, L. (2022). Trust and the sharing economy. *Digital Business*, 2(2). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.digbus.2022.100048
- Pera, R., Viglia, G., Grazzini, L., & Dalli, D. (2019). When empathy prevents negative reviewing behavior. *Annals of Tourism Research*, 75(November 2018), 265–278. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annals.2019.01.005
- Perren, R., & Kozinets, R. V. (2018). Lateral exchange markets: How social platforms operate in a networked economy. *Journal of Marketing*, 82(1), 20– 36. https://doi.org/10.1509/jm.14.0250
- Potter, J. (1996). *Representing reality. Discourse, rhetoric and social construction.* Sage.
- Powell, W. W. (1996). Trust-based forms of governance. In R. Kramer & T. Tyler (Eds.), *Trust in organizations: frontiers of theory and research* (pp. 51–68). SAGE Publications, Inc. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781452243610

- Proserpio, D., Xu, W., & Zervas, G. (2018). You get what you give: Theory and evidence of reciprocity in the sharing economy. *Quantitative Marketing & Economics*, 16(4), 371–407. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11129-018-9201-9
- Putnam, L. L. (2015). Unpacking the dialectic: Alternative views on the discoursemateriality relationship. *Journal of Management Studies*, 52(5), 706–716. https://doi.org/10.1111/joms.12115
- Reinhold, S., & Dolnicar, S. (2017). Airbnb's business model. In S. Dolnicar (Ed.), *Peer-to-peer accommodation networks: Pushing the boundaries* (pp. 27–38). Goodfellow Publishers. https://doi.org/https://dx.doi.org/10.23912/9781911396512–3601,
- Roberts, J. (1991). The possibilities of accountability. *Accounting, Organizations* and Society, 16(4), 355–368. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1016/0361-3682(91)90027-C
- Roberts, J. (2009). No one is perfect: The limits of transparency and an ethic for "intelligent" accountability. *Accounting, Organizations and Society*, 34(8), 957–970. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aos.2009.04.005
- Roelofsen, M., & Minca, C. (2018). The Superhost. Biopolitics, home and community in the Airbnb dream-world of global hospitality. *Geoforum*, 91(February), 170–181. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoforum.2018.02.021
- Rousseau, D. M., Sitkin, Si. B., Burt, R. S., & Camerer, C. (1998). Not so Different after All: A Cross-Discipline View of Trust. Academy of Management Review, 23(3), 393–404. https://doi.org/10.2307/259051
- Sayer, A. (2008). Realism and social science. SAGE.
- Schor, J. (2015). Debating the Sharing Economy. *Journal of Self-Governance and Management Economics*, 4(3), 7–22.
- Schor, J. B., & Vallas, S. P. (2021). The sharing economy: rhetoric and reality. Annual Review of Sociology, 47, 369–389. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurevsoc-082620
- Schultze, U., van den Heuvel, G., & Niemimaa, M. (2020). Enacting accountability in is research after the sociomaterial turn(ing). *Journal of the Association for Information Systems*, 21(4), 811–835. https://doi.org/10.17705/1jais.00620
- Scott, M. B., & Lyman, S. M. (1968). Accounts. *American Sociological Review*, 33(1): 46-62.
- Scott, S. V., & Orlikowski, W. J. (2012). Reconfiguring relations of accountability: Materialization of social media in the travel sector.

Accounting, Organizations and Society, 37(1), 26–40. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aos.2011.11.005

- Scott, S. V, & Orlikowski, W. J. (2014). Entanglements in practice: performing anonymity through social media. *MIS Quarterly*, 38(3), 873–894.
- Searle, J. R. (1979). *Expression and meaning: studies in the theory of speech acts*. Cambridge University Press.
- Shin, D., & Park, Y. J. (2019). Role of fairness, accountability, and transparency in algorithmic affordance. *Computers in Human Behavior*, 98(November 2018), 277–284. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.chb.2019.04.019
- Simmel, G. (1950). The Sociology of George Simmel. The Free Press.
- Simmel, G. (2004 [1974]). *The philosophy of money: third enlarged edition*. Routledge.
- Sitkin, S. B. (1995). On the Positive Effect of Legalization on Trust. *Research on Negotiation in Organizations*, 185–217.
- Skålén, P., Fellesson, M., & Fougère, M. (2006). The governmentality of marketing discourse. *Scandinavian Journal of Management*, 22(4), 275–291. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scaman.2006.07.001
- Sparks, B. A., & Browning, V. (2011). The impact of online reviews on hotel booking intentions and perception of trust. *Tourism Management*, 32(6), 1310–1323. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tourman.2010.12.011
- Srnicek, N. (2016). Platform capitalism. Polity Press.
- Stark, D., & Broeck, P. V. (2024). Principles of algorithmic management. Organization Theory, 5(2), 1–24. https://doi.org/10.1177/26317877241257213
- Stark, D., & Pais, I. (2020). Algorithmic management in the platform economy. Sociologica, 14(3), 47–72. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.6092/issn.1971-8853/12221
- Stark, L., & Levy, K. (2018). The surveillant consumer. *Media, Culture and Society*, 40(8), 1202–1220. https://doi.org/10.1177/0163443718781985
- Strathern, M. (2000). *Audit cultures: anthropological studies in accountability, ethics and the academy*. Routledge.
- Striphas, T. (2015). Algorithmic culture. *European Journal of Cultural Studies*, 18(4–5), 395–412. https://doi.org/10.1177/1367549415577392

- Tasci, A. D. A., Wei, W., & Milman, A. (2020). Uses and misuses of the case study method. *Annals of Tourism Research*, 82, 102815. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annals.2019.102815
- Tuomi, A., & Ascenção, M. P. (2023). Deliberative governance for tourism platforms. *Annals of Tourism Research*, 103. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annals.2023.103647
- Uslaner, E. M. (2002). *The moral foundations of trust*. Cambridge University Press.
- van der Duim, R., Ren, C., & Jóhannesson, G. T. (2017). ANT: A decade of interfering with tourism. *Annals of Tourism Research*, 64, 139–149. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.annals.2017.03.006
- Van Dijk, T. (1996). Discourse, power and access. In C. R. Caldas-Coulthard & M. Coulthard (Eds.), *Texts and practices: readings in critical discourse analysis*. Routledge.
- van Nuenen, T. (2019). Algorithmic authenticity: Sociotechnical authentication processes on online travel platforms. *Tourist Studies*, 19(3), 378–403. https://doi.org/10.1177/1468797619832314
- Volkoff, O., & Strong, D. M. (2013). Critical realism and affordances: theorizing IT-associated organizational change processes. *MIS Quarterly*, 37(3), 819– 834.
- Wang, D., Tussyadiah, I., & Zhang, E. (2024). Shaping in-destination group decision-making: The sociomateriality of smartphones. *Journal of Travel Research*, 63(3), 625–641. https://doi.org/10.1177/00472875231164980
- Weller, T. (2012). The information state: A historical perspective on surveillance. In K. Ball, K. D. Haggerty, & D. Lyon (Eds.), *Routledge handbook of surveillance studies* (pp. 57–63). Routledge.
- Williams, A. M., & Baláž, V. (2015). Tourism Risk and Uncertainty: Theoretical Reflections. *Journal of Travel Research*, 54(3), 271–287. https://doi.org/10.1177/0047287514523334
- Williams, A. M., & Baláž, V. (2021). Tourism and Trust: Theoretical Reflections. Journal of Travel Research, 60(8), 1619–1634. https://doi.org/10.1177/0047287520961177
- Wirtz, J., So, K. K. F., Mody, M. A., Liu, S. Q., & Chun, H. E. H. (2019). Platforms in the peer-to-peer sharing economy. *Journal of Service Management*, 30(4), 452–483. https://doi.org/10.1108/JOSM-11-2018-0369

- Wise, J. M. (2005). Assemblage. In C. J. Stivale (Ed.), *Gilles Deleuze: Key* concepts (pp. 77–87). Routledge.
- Woolgar, S. (1990). Configuring the user: The case of usability trials. *The Sociological Review*, 38(1_suppl), 58–99. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-954x.1990.tb03349.x
- Yin, R. K. (2013). *Case study research: Design and methods* (5th ed.). Sage Publications.
- Zamani, E. D., Choudrie, J., Katechos, G., & Yin, Y. (2019). Trust in the sharing economy: the AirBnB case. *Industrial Management and Data Systems*, 119(9), 1947–1968. https://doi.org/10.1108/IMDS-04-2019-0207
- Zervas, G., Proserpio, D., & Byers, J. W. (2017). The rise of the sharing economy: Estimating the impact of Airbnb on the hotel industry. *Journal of Marketing Research*, 54(5), 687–705. https://doi.org/10.1509/jmr.15.0204
- Zervas, G., Proserpio, D., & Byers, J. W. (2021). A first look at online reputation on Airbnb, where every stay is above average. *Marketing Letters*, 32(1), 1– 16. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11002-020-09546-4
- Zillinger, M. (2020). The curious case of online information search. *Current Issues in Tourism* 23(3), 276–279. https://doi.org/10.1080/13683500.2019.1639641
- Zillinger, M., Eskilsson, L., Månsson, M., & Nilsson, jan H. (2018). *What's new in tourist search behaviour? A study on German tourists in Sweden*. Lund University.
- Zloteanu, M., Harvey, N., Tuckett, D., & Livan, G. (2018). Digital identity: The effect of trust and reputation information on user judgement in the Sharing Economy. *PLoS ONE*, 13(12), 1–19. https://doi.org/https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0209071
- Zuboff, S. (2019). *The age of surveillance capitalism: the fight for a human future at the new frontier of power*. Public Affairs.

Appendices

Appendix 1. Details of interview participants in Paper 2 and 3. Provided in separate tables.

Participant ID	Age	Gender	Nationality	Airbnb use experience
IP1	23	Male	UAE	Occasional user, for ~1 year
IP2	38	Female	Denmark	Occasional user, for ~4 years
IP3	26	Female	Ecuador	Frequent user, for ~2 year
IP4	30	Female	USA	Frequent user, for ~5 years
IP5	25	Female	USA	Frequent user, for ~5 years
IP6	26	Female	USA	Frequent user, for ~4 years
IP7	44	Male	Sweden	Frequent user, for ~10 years
IP8	30	Female	Norway	Occasional user, for ~1 year
IP9	31	Male	Canada	Frequent user, for ~6 years
IP10	39	Male	Sweden	Occasional user, for ~4 years
IP11	30	Female	Czech Republic	Occasional user, for ~4 years
IP12	32	Male	Peru	Occasional user, for ~1 year
IP13	29	Female	Mexico	Frequent user, for ~6 years
IP14	26	Female	Mexico	Occasional user, for ~2 years
IP15	23	Male	China	Occasional user, for ~1 year

Characteristics of participants in Paper 2

ব
p
and
$\mathbf{\omega}$
Paper 3
ð
ap
Ľ
In'
IS.
S
Ŀ
าล
at
5
Ð

ĕ
1S
ocuments used for analysis
Its
G
ň
n
^ل ک
$\widetilde{\mathbf{C}}$
Ц
~i
$\mathbf{\tilde{z}}$
Ē
pendix
G
ď
ł
Ţ

	Document	Type	Number of pages	Document's purpose	Study in which the page was used
-	Terms of Service	Legal Terms	24	Contract between platform and user	Paper 3 and Paper 4
2	Our Community Standards	Guidelines/Rules	Q	Standards for trustworthy behaviour	Paper 3 and Paper 4
ы	Non-discrimination Policy	Community Policy	Q	Principles for inclusion and respect	Paper 4
4	Airbnb's Off-Platform Policy	Community Policy	Ю	Defines allowed and prohibited actions not on Airbnb platform	Paper 3 and Paper 4
S	Extenuating Circumstances Policy	Community Policy	e	Establishes grounds for overriding cancelation policies	Paper 4
9	Rebooking and Refund Policy	Community Policy	ю	Sets a basis for helping customers in need of rebooking and refunds	Paper 4
7	Host and Guest Safety	Community Policy	7	Establishes norms for safety	Paper 4
œ	Airbnb's Content Policy	Community Policy	ę	Designates allowed and disallowed use of content	Paper 3 and Paper 4
6	Airbnb's Reviews Policy	Community Policy	7	Designates norms for reviewing	Paper 3 and Paper 4
10	Cancellation policies for your listing	Guidelines	ю	Helps select appropriate cancelation policy	Paper 4
7	Find the cancellation policy for your stay	Guidelines	N	Collects information about cancellation policies	Paper 4
12	How search results work	Guidelines	ю	Builds confidence in using Airbnb's search engine	Paper 3 and Paper 4
13	Airbnb service fees	Guidelines	N	Explains the structure of fees on the platform	Paper 3 and Paper 4

14	Responding to reviews	Guidelines	. 	Explains how to respond to reviews	Paper 3 and Paper 4
15	Host Privacy Standards	Legal terms	т	Sets expectations and prohibitions in use of personal data	Paper 4
16	Getting protected through AirCover	Guidelines	4	Provides information about what is considered under Airbnb guarantee for hosts	Paper 3
17	Host your home on Airbnb	Informational page	9	Promotes hosting on Airbnb	Paper 3
18	Instant book	Informational page	З	Promotes use of Instant book feature	Paper 3
19	Reviews for Experiences	Guidelines	7	Information about publishing reviews	Paper 3
20	Reviews for stays	Guidelines	З	Information about publishing reviews	Paper 3
3	What legal and regulatory issues should I consider before hosting on Airbnb	Guidelines/Rules	-	Information about rules important for hosts	Paper 3
22	How to become a Superhost?	Guidelines	7	Information on Superhost criteria	Paper 3 and Paper 4
(Anny	(Annondix 2 continued)				

(Appendix 2 continued)

Trust and control on peer-to-peer platforms

This thesis explores how trust is constructed in peer-to-peer (P2P) digital environments, specifically focusing on guests and hosts on platforms like Airbnb. With the rise of algorithms-based platforms for managing relationships online, trust has resurfaced as a central topic both in the general public and academia. This thesis analyses trust – a crucial element for cooperation and societal functioning, through a sociomaterial lens, investigating how technological tools contribute to its development in the context of tourism.

The thesis adopts a multidisciplinary approach, integrating insights from tourism studies, information systems, and organizational studies. This work offers a nuanced understanding of how P2P platforms like Airbnb not only mediate but actively shape the interactions between users. It provides valuable insights for understanding the role of digital technologies in managing consumer-provider relationships, ultimately contributing to broader discussions on trust and control in digital tourism environments.

Aurimas Pumputis is an interdisciplinary researcher with primary interest in the meeting of technologies and culture. He has a background in linguistics, cultural studies, and marketing. After completing an MA degree in Alborg University, and several years of professional experience, he has moved to Sweden to continue doctoral studies focused on tourism and technology in Lund University.





Faculty of Social Sciences Department of Service Studies

